

Report 21-09



**O'NEILL** 

SCHOOL OF PUBLIC AND

ENVIRONMENTAL AFFAIRS



MIT CEEPR

MIT Center fo

Energy and Environmental





# **Policy Options to Enable an**

# **Equitable Energy Transition**

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Daniel Raimi, Aurora Barone, Sanya Carley, David Foster, Emily Grubert, Julia Haggerty, Jake Higdon, Michael Kearney, David Konisky, Jennifer Michael, Gilbert Michaud, Sade Nabahe, Nina Peluso, Molly Robertson, and Tony Reames

EDITOR Daniel Raimi

April 2021

# **Contributing Authors**

- Aurora Barone, Environmental Defense Fund
- Sanya Carley, Indiana University, Paul H. O'Neil School of Public and Environmental Affairs
- David Foster, Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research, Roosevelt Project
- **Emily Grubert**, Georgia Institute of Technology, School of Civil and Environmental Engineering
- Julia Haggerty, Montana State University, Department of Earth Sciences
- Jake Higdon, Environmental Defense Fund
- Michael Kearney, Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research, Roosevelt Project
- David Konisky, Indiana University, Paul H. O'Neil School of Public and Environmental Affairs
- Jennifer Michael, Resources for the Future
- Gilbert Michaud, Ohio University, Voinovich School of Leadership and Public
   Affairs
- Sade Nabahe, Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research, Roosevelt Project
- Nina Peluso, Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research, Roosevelt Project
- Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future
- Molly Robertson, Resources for the Future
- Tony Reames, University of Michigan, School for Environment and Sustainability

## **About the Project**

This report presents proposals to support an equitable energy transition with a focus on energy-producing communities, along with communities that have experienced a history of environmental and energy injustice. It is not intended to be comprehensive, but instead refines existing policy proposals and offers new ideas, drawing from the best available evidence on benefits, costs, and employment.

The views expressed here are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of their respective institutions or affiliations. The authors of each proposal are responsible for the analysis contained therein.

# **About RFF**

Resources for the Future (RFF) is an independent, nonprofit research institution in Washington, DC. Its mission is to improve environmental, energy, and natural resource decisions through impartial economic research and policy engagement. RFF is committed to being the most widely trusted source of research insights and policy solutions leading to a healthy environment and a thriving economy.

The views expressed here are those of the individual authors and may differ from those of other RFF experts, its officers, or its directors.

# Acknowledgements

Support for this work has been provided by the Environmental Defense Fund.

Cover photo: Dan Bannister / Getty Images

# **Sharing Our Work**

Our work is available for sharing and adaptation under an Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license. You can copy and redistribute our material in any medium or format; you must give appropriate credit, provide a link to the license, and indicate if changes were made, and you may not apply additional restrictions. You may do so in any reasonable manner, but not in any way that suggests the licensor endorses you or your use. You may not use the material for commercial purposes. If you remix, transform, or build upon the material, you may not distribute the modified material. For more information, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/.

# Contents

1. Introduction	1
1.1. Key Principles	1
1.2. Scope of This Analysis	2
1.3. Limitations	3
1.4. Programs Examined	3
2. Energy Infrastructure and Resilience	6
2.1. Residential Energy Affordability and Security	6
2.1.1. Weatherization Assistance Program	7
2.1.2. Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program	8
2.2. Investment in Rural Electric Utilities	9
2.3. Advanced Metering Infrastructure (Smart Meters)	10
2.4. Grid Modernization for At-Risk Communities	11
2.5. Hydropower Reinvestment	12
2.6. Energy Efficiency in Public Housing	13
2.7. Federal Energy-Efficiency Fund	14
2.8. Energy Efficiency: Race to the Top	15
2.9. Electric Vehicle Charging Infrastructure	16
2.10. 30C Alternative Fuel Infrastructure Tax Credit	17
3. Environmental Remediation	18
3.1. Superfund and Brownfields	18
3.2. Abandoned Mines	20
3.3. Underground Storage Tanks	21
3.4. Orphaned Oil and Gas Wells	22
3.5. Natural Gas Infrastructure	23
3.5.1. Downstream Methane Emissions Mitigation	23
3.5.2. Upstream Methane Emissions Mitigation	24
4. Economic Development	25
4.1. Rural Housing and Energy Resilience	26
4.2. Rural Broadband Expansion	27
4.3. Local Public Finances	28

	4.4. Community Development Financial Institutions Funds	29
	4.5. Expansion of Assistance to Coal Communities Program	30
5.	Workforce	32
	5.1. Energy Transition Adjustment Assistance Program	32
	5.2. Energy Star Certification for Residential and Commercial Construction	33
	5.3. Preapprenticeship Programs	34
	5.4. Energy and Advanced Manufacturing Workforce Initiative	35
	5.5. Retirement Benefits	36
6.	Manufacturing and Innovation	38
	6.1. 48C Advanced Energy Manufacturing Tax Credit	38
	6.2. Department of Energy Loan Program Office	39
	6.3. Advanced Research Projects Agency–Energy	41
	6.4. Research in Carbon Capture, Utilization, and Storage and Direct Air Capture	42
	6.5. Buy Clean Standard	43
	6.6. USMCA Border Adjustments for Energy-Intensive, Trade-Exposed Industries	44
7.	Other Topics	46
	7.1. Revenue from Carbon Pricing	46
	7.2. Coordination of Regional Policy Implementation	47
8.	Footnotes	49

#### 8. Footnotes

# 1. Introduction

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

As the United States undergoes an unprecedented<sup>1</sup> shift away from carbon-intensive energy sources and towards a clean energy future, federal policy will play a major role in supporting workers and regions that are affected, including low-income, rural, and minority communities. The transition to clean energy will have particularly significant implications for people and places where coal, oil, and natural gas serve as a major driver of jobs and economic activity, and where consumers may be especially burdened by changes in the energy system.

This report lays out a variety of proposals to help enable an equitable energy transition. It is not intended to be a comprehensive strategy, but instead offers a menu of options that policymakers can choose among to enable this transition while enhancing energy equity and resilience, reducing environmental damages, spurring clean energy innovation, and supporting economic and workforce development in vulnerable communities.

## **1.1. Key Principles**

In the weeks, months, and years ahead, policymakers in the United States and around the world will make decisions about which policies to implement to support an equitable energy transition. The following principles will be essential to guide any successful transition strategy, regardless of the specific policies that are ultimately chosen<sup>2</sup>:

1. There is no silver bullet or one-size-fits-all solution

Because of the required scale and speed of the energy transition, multiple policy types will be needed to adequately support communities affected by a shift away from coal, oil, and natural gas. What's more, affected communities differ widely in their histories, demographics, geographies, politics, and more. As a result, the federal government will need to use different tools in different contexts: the solutions that make sense for coal mining communities in Appalachia will differ from those in southwestern oil communities, low-income rural communities, environmental justice communities, and others.

 Two-way engagement with communities and intergovernmental coordination will be critical

Because solutions will vary widely, and because local stakeholders have the best understanding of what their communities need, federal policy must engage early and often with local leaders, businesses, civil society, and other stakeholders. This engagement will need to be a true dialogue, where federal policy is guided by local priorities, and local stakeholders in turn have a clear understanding of federal capabilities. In addition, deep and consistent engagement with local communities will be essential to overcome any distrust that stakeholders may feel toward federal intervention.

To accomplish this crucial task, the federal government will need to coordinate across multiple agencies and with local, state, and tribal governments. Multiple options exist for structuring this engagement, but regardless of the mechanisms employed, federal efforts will need to be guided by local priorities, with substantive involvement from local communities, and also be perceived as guided by those priorities.

3. Adaptive management, informed by research, will be needed

It is not possible to anticipate every aspect of how an energy transition will affect different workers and communities in the decades ahead. To effectively address new challenges and to seize new opportunities, policy efforts will need to adapt as new information becomes available. To facilitate this adaptation, federal funding for applied research, including data gathering and socioeconomic analysis, will be a critical input to guide policy changes over time.

## 1.2. Scope of This Analysis

This analysis recognizes that a transition to clean energy will affect the entire nation (and world) but focuses on four groups for whom the transition will have significant implications:

- those in communities whose economies have relied heavily on coal, oil, and natural gas as drivers of employment, prosperity, and public revenue;
- those who face challenges accessing reliable, affordable energy, both today and in the future;
- · those who have faced historical environmental and energy injustices; and
- those who, absent policy intervention, may not benefit from the rise of cleaner and more efficient energy technologies.

As noted above, this analysis is not intended to be comprehensive. Instead, it offers a menu of options that policymakers may choose from to reduce greenhouse gas and other emissions while supporting an equitable energy transition. The specific proposals were selected by the authors and organized by the editor.

For each policy proposal, authors draw from the available evidence to assess policy design and estimate policy outcomes. These outcomes are focused on implementation costs and timeline, along with estimates of benefits, including environmental, employment, economic, and other effects. Where relevant, we reference the relevant sections of US Code to identify which proposals are authorized under current law and which would require new legislative authority. Finally, we reference recently proposed (and in some cases, enacted) legislation that would implement some version of the policy under consideration.

## 1.3. Limitations

This analysis has several limitations. First—as noted above—it is not intended to be comprehensive. To ensure an equitable energy transition, additional policies will likely be needed, and careful consideration would need to be paid to the timing, sequencing, and interactions of multiple policies.

Second, because it is broad in scope, it does not provide granular detail on policy design or implementation in most cases. Effective implementation and administration of the proposals included here would require careful consideration by policymakers in coordination with the relevant executive branch agencies.

Third, for some programs, evidence on the likely employment, economic, environmental, or other outcomes is limited. In these cases, we provide directional and qualitative assessments on the policy outcomes, based on the judgments of the authors.

Finally, because many of the proposals included here are currently under consideration in Congress and may be the subject of legislation in the weeks ahead, the authors believe it is valuable to share this analysis before it has undergone formal peer review. The document has been reviewed by all the authors, but each proposal is the product of the authors listed and is not necessarily endorsed by all authors.

## 1.4. Programs Examined

In the sections that follow, we discuss 35 policy proposals (Table 1) spanning six major categories:

- energy infrastructure and resilience;
- environmental remediation;
- economic development;
- workforce;
- manufacturing and innovation; and
- other topics.

Each section is introduced by one or more authors with expertise on the relevant topic, who provide context for how each policy type can play a useful role in supporting an equitable transition to a clean energy future.

For brevity's sake, we use abbreviations for major federal agencies and offices:

- DOC Department of Commerce
- DOE Department of Energy
- DOI Department of Interior
- DOL Department of Labor
- EPA Environmental Protection Agency
- FCC Federal Communications Commission
- FERC Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
- GAO Government Accountability Office
- GSA General Services Administration
- HUD Housing and Urban Development
- HHS Health and Human Services
- IRS Internal Revenue Service
- USDA US Department of Agriculture

Community development financial institutions fund\$0.1not assessed1Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$2.0not assessed10Energy Star certification for residential & commercial construction\$0.1not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.1not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.1not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessed1010Retirement of Energy Loan Program Office\$9.0685Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed1Manufacturing andAdvanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10	Policy area	Program	Annual cost (billions)	Annual direct job- years (thousands)	Number of years
Investment in nural electric utilities\$63205Advanced Metering Infrastructure (Smart Meters)53.211.05Advanced Metering Infrastructure (Smart Meters)53.210.05Hordemization for a trisk communities50.09.015Energy efficiency in public housing50.75.010.0Energy efficiency fund50.10.10.02.410.0Electric vehicle charging infrastructurenot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessed10.0Electric vehicle charging infrastructure as creditnot assessed10.010.010.010.010.0Abandoned mines51.010.010.010.010.010.010.010.0emediationSuperfund and Brownfields50.06.05.010.010.010.010.010.010.0emediationSuperfund and grownfieldsSuperfund and grownfields5.00.010.		Residential energy affordability and security: WAP	\$17.1	79	15
Advanced Metering Infrastructure (Smart Meters)\$3.2115Grid modernization for at-risk communities\$2.06.010Hydropowr reinvestment\$10.0915Energy efficiency in public housing\$0.7510Energy efficiency race to the top\$0.7010Electric vehicle charging infrastructure\$0.7010Electric vehicle charging infrastructure tax creditnot assessednot assessednot assessedSuperfindancy fund and Brownfields\$10\$5.01010Mandoned mines\$10\$5.01010Marting gas infrastructure\$0.03\$3.01010Marting gas infrastructure\$0.03\$3.0\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$0.03\$3.0\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$0.03\$3.0\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$0.03\$3.0\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$0.03\$3.0\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$10\$10\$10\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$10\$10\$10\$10\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$10\$10\$10\$10\$10\$10\$10Marting gas infrastructure\$10 <td></td> <td>Residential energy affordability and security: LIHEAP</td> <td>\$7.6</td> <td>33</td> <td>5</td>		Residential energy affordability and security: LIHEAP	\$7.6	33	5
Grid modernization for at -isk communities         \$2.0         6         10           Pergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$10.0         \$10.0         \$10.0           Pergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$10.0         \$10.0         \$10.0           Entergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$0.5         \$2.4         \$10.0           Entergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$0.5         \$2.4         \$10.0           Entergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$0.5         \$2.4         \$10.0           Entergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$0.5         \$2.4         \$10.0           Entergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$10.0         \$10.0         \$10.0           Entergramment entity of modernization for at -isk communities         \$10.0         \$10.0         \$10.0           Modernization entity of entit		Investment in rural electric utilities	\$6.3	20	5
Energy efficiency in public housing\$10915Federal energy-efficiency in public housing\$07510Federal energy-efficiency fund\$052410Energy efficiency in public housing\$01not assessed10Energy efficiency in public housing\$01not assessed10Energy efficiency in public housing\$01not assessed10Energy efficiency in public housing\$01not assessed1030C alternative fuel infrastructure tax creditnot assessed1010Mandonad mines\$1151010Underground storage tanks\$096510Orphaned oil and gas wells\$096.0510Natural gas infrastructure\$0.030.31010Natural gas infrastructure\$0.030.31010Economic development\$11not assessed1010Economic development\$12not assessed1010Rural boadband expansion\$16not assessed1010Rural broadband expansion\$01not assessed <t< td=""><td></td><td>Advanced Metering Infrastructure (Smart Meters)</td><td>\$3.2</td><td>11</td><td>5</td></t<>		Advanced Metering Infrastructure (Smart Meters)	\$3.2	11	5
Hydropower reinvestment510916Hydropower reinvestment50,705,000,00Federal energy-efficiency fund50,502,40,00Energy efficiency race to the top50,10not assessed0,00Electric vehicle charging infrastructurenot assessednot assessednot assessedOC alternative fuel infrastructure tax creditnot assessednot assessednot assessedOC alternative fuel infrastructure tax credits10510Hudroground storage tanks51,00510Underground storage tanks50,030,310Orphaned oil and gas wells50,030,310Rural housing and energy resilience\$0,030,310Economic developmentLocal public finances\$18not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$11not assessed10Economic developmentLocal public finances\$16not assessed10WorkforceEnergy transition adjustment assistance program\$0,01not assessed10Preprenticeship programs\$0,01not assessed1010NorkforceFrengy and advanceturing workforce initiative\$0,01not assessed10Hurding the adjustment assistance program\$0,01not assessed10Rural programs\$0,01not assessed1010Hurding tax credit\$0,01not assessed10Hurding tax credit\$0,01not assess		Grid modernization for at-risk communities	\$2.0	6	10
Energy efficiency in public housing507510Federal energy-efficiency fund50.52410Energy efficiency fund50.52410Energy efficiency fund50.1not assessed1030C alternative fue infrastructure ax creditnot assessednot assessednot assessed30C alternative fue infrastructure ax creditnot assessed10104bandoned mines51.1510Underground storage tanks50.96570 harded oil and gas wells50.030.31070 harded oil and gas wells50.030.11070 harded oil and gas wells50.03101070 harded oil and gas we		Hydropower reinvestment	\$1.0	9	15
Energy efficiency: race to the top\$01not assessed2Electric vehicle charging infrastructurenot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessed302 alternative fuel infrastructure tax creditnot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessedEnvironmentalSuperfund and BrownfieldsS351400Underground storage tanks\$10500Orphaned oil and gas wells\$09.06.300Natral gas infrastructure\$0030.300Rural housing and energy resilience\$60.042.030Rural housing and energy resilience\$16.0not assessed100Community development financial institutions fund\$31.6not assessed10Rural housing and energy resilience program\$20.0not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$01.0not assessed10Rural painfrastructure\$00.0not assessed10Pergy Star certification for residential commercial construction\$01.0not assessed10Rural painfrastructuring workforce initiative\$00.0not assessed10Rural painfrastructuring workforce initiative\$0.0not assessed10Rural painfrastructuring workforce initiative\$0.0not assessed10Rural painfrastructuring workforce initiative\$0.0not assessed10Rural painfrastructuring tax credit\$1.0not assessed10	resilience	Energy efficiency in public housing	\$0.7	5	10
Electric vehicle charging infrastructurenot assessednot assessednot assessed3CC aternative fuel infrastructure tax creditnot assessednot assessednot assessedSC aternative fuel infrastructure tax creditnot assessednot assessednot assessedAbandoned mines\$35.014.010Underground storage tanks\$10.0510Orphaned oil and gas wells\$0.9665Natural gas infrastructure\$0.030.30.30.3Marual page infrastructure\$0.03Not assessed10Marual page infrastructure\$0.01not assessed10Marual page infrastructure\$0.01not assessed10Marual page infrastructure page infrastructure\$0.01not assessed10Marual page infrastructure page infrastructure page infrastructure\$0.01not assessed<		Federal energy-efficiency fund	\$0.5	2.4	10
Since and the second of the		Energy efficiency: race to the top	\$0.1	not assessed	2
Superfund and Brownfields\$3.5140Abandoned mines\$1.150Abandoned mines\$1.050Underground storage tanks\$0.050Orphaned oil and gas wells\$0.0300Rural housing and energy resilience\$0.030.30Rural bousing and energy resilience\$0.0300Rural bousing and energy resilience\$0.0300Local public finances\$16not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$0.16not assessed10Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$0.06not assessed10KorkforceEnergy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.1not assessed10Rural benefitsnot assessed101010NortforceEnergy and advanced manufacturing tax credit\$0.01not assessed10Rurand energy manufacturing tax credit\$0.01not assessed10Naturated energy manufacturing tax credit\$0.01not assessed10Rurand energy concertence of the energy concertence\$1.0not assessed10Rurande energy manufacturing tax credit\$0.01not assessed10Naturated energy and advanced energy manufacturing tax credit\$1.0not assessed10Rurande energy concertence of the energy-intensive, trade-exposed industrienot assessed1010Naturated energy and for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industrie		Electric vehicle charging infrastructure	not assessed	not assessed	not assessed
Abandoned mines\$11510Environmental emediationUnderground storage tanks\$10510Orphaned oil and gas wells\$003655Natural gas infrastructure\$0030.30.310Rural housing and energy resilience\$60.042.033Rural bousing and energy resilience\$35.0531010Community development financial institutions fund\$01not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$01not assessed10Mark forceEnergy transition adjustment assistance program\$0.0not assessed10Kork forceFeregy transition adjustment assistance program\$0.1not assessed10Retirement benefitiscommercial construction\$0.1not assessed10Retirement benefitisscontartititive\$0.0not assessed10Numfacturing tax credit\$9.068\$0\$0Numfacturing and nutascet of concarture, utilization, and storage and direct aircapture\$1.0not assessed10Numfacturing and nutascet of concarture, utilization, and storage and direct aircapture\$1.0not assessed10Numfacturing and nutascet of concartur		30C alternative fuel infrastructure tax credit	not assessed	not assessed	not assessed
Invironmental emediationUnderground storage tanks\$10\$10\$10Orphaned oil and gas wells\$0.965Natural gas infrastructure\$0.030.310Rural housing and energy resilience\$6.0423Rural broadband expansion\$3.55310Local public finances\$16not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$0.1not assessed1Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$0.06not assessed10Fuergy star certification for residential & commercial construction\$0.1not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.1not assessed10Ruran benefits\$0.1not assessed10Ruran benefits\$0.1not assessed10Ruran benefits\$0.1not assessed10Ruran benefits\$0.1not assessed10Ruran benefits\$0.1not assessed10Nanufacturing and nunovation\$0.1not assessed10Ruran benefits\$0.0not assessed10Nanufacturing and nunovation\$0.0not assessed10Nanufacturing and nunovation\$0.0not assessed10Nanufacturing and nunovation\$0.0not assessed10Nanufacturing and nunovation\$0.0not assessed10Nanufacturing and nunovation\$0.0not assessed10Nanufacturing and nunovation <td></td> <td>Superfund and Brownfields</td> <td>\$3.5</td> <td>14</td> <td>10</td>		Superfund and Brownfields	\$3.5	14	10
Underground storage tanks\$1.0\$0\$0Orphaned oil and gas wells\$0.9.065Orphaned oil and gas wells\$0.030.310Rural lousing and energy resilience\$0.033.310Rural housing and energy resilience\$1.6not assessed10Rural broadband expansion\$3.55.310Community development financial institutions fund\$0.1not assessed1Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$0.01not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Rurinf benefitsnot assessed1010Rurinf of Energy Loan Program Office\$0.01not assessed10Advanced energy manufacturing tax credit\$0.01not assessed10Nortaster Construction of State Construction\$0.01not assessed10Rurinf State Construction of State Construction\$0.01not assessed10Advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Nortaster Construction of State Construction\$0.01not assessed10Rurinf State Construction of State Construction\$0.01not assessed10Nortaster Construction of State Construction of State Construction\$0.01not	<b>F</b> . (1997)	Abandoned mines	\$1.1	5	10
Orphaned oil and gas wells\$0.965Natural gas infrastructure\$0.030.310Rural housing and energy resilience\$6.004.23Rural broadband expansion\$3.55.310Local public finances\$0.1not assessed1Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$0.06not assessed10Preapperticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.1not assessed10Preapperticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Ruran benefitsnot assessed101010Ruran benefitsnot assessed101010Ruran benefitsnot assessed101010Naturafacturing and nonovertion\$0.01not assessed10Ruran benefitsnot assessed101010Naturafacturing and ferergy Loan Program Office\$1.0not assessed10Naturafacturing and nonovertion\$1.0not assessed1010Naturafacturing and nonovertion\$1.0not assessed1010Naturafacturing and nonovertion\$1.0not assessed1010Naturafacturing and nonovertion\$1.0not assessed1010Naturafacturing and nonovertion\$1.0not assessed1010Na		Underground storage tanks	\$1.0	5	10
Rural housing and energy resilience\$60423Rural broadband expansion\$355310Economic developmentLocal public finances\$16not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$01not assessed1Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5KorkforceEnergy transition adjustment assistance program\$2.0not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.11not assessed10Retirement benefits\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessed1010Retirement benefitsnot assessed1010Advanced energy manufacturing tax credit\$0.01not assessed10Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10Innovation\$1.0not assessed1010Norkforce\$1.0not assessed1010Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessed101010USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessed10Department of Energy Long Program Office\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessed101010 (SCA Border adjustments for en	lemediation	Orphaned oil and gas wells	\$0.9	6	5
Rural broadband expansion\$3.55.310Economic developmentLocal public finances\$1.6not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$0.1not assessed1Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$2.0not assessed10Energy Star certification for residential & commercial construction\$0.1not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessed1010Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed10Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$10not assessed10Innovation\$10not assessed1010Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$4.0not assessed10Buy clean standard[10, not assessed]101010Nort assessed10not assessed1010Revenue from carbon pricing\$10not assessed10Phot topicsStappy - Energy\$10not assessed10Revenue from carbon pricingStorage and direct air capture\$10not assessed10Revenue from carbon pricingStorage and direct air capture\$10not assessed10Revenue from carbon pricing		Natural gas infrastructure	\$0.03	0.3	10
Economic developmentLocal public finances\$16not assessed10Community development financial institutions fund\$01not assessed1Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$2.0not assessed10Energy Star certification for residential & commercial construction\$01not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessednot assessed10Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed10NorationResearch crabon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$10not assessed10NorationResearch andardnot assessed101010Noration\$10not assessed101010Noration\$10not assessed101010Noration\$10not assessed101010NorationResearch carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$10not assessed10Noration\$10not assessed10101010NorationResearch anduret more projecting and atorage and direct air capture\$10not assessed10Noration\$10not assessednot assessed1010Noration\$10		Rural housing and energy resilience	\$6.0	42	3
Community development financial institutions fund\$01not assessed1Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5Foregy transition adjustment assistance program\$2.0not assessed10Energy Star certification for residential & commercial construction\$01not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessednot assessed10Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed10Novation\$10not assessed1010NovationResearch Carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$10not assessed10Nove Capture adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedDeter topiceRevenue from carbon pricing-\$25.00not assessednot assessed		Rural broadband expansion	\$3.5	53	10
Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program\$0.06not assessed5Energy transition adjustment assistance program\$2.0not assessed10Energy Star certification for residential & commercial construction\$0.1not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.1not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessed10not assessed10Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$9.06855Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed10NorvationResearch carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Novel Capture adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedOther topicsRevenue from carbon pricing-\$250.0not assessednot assessed	Economic development	Local public finances	\$1.6	not assessed	10
NorkforceEnergy transition adjustment assistance program\$2.0not assessed10Energy Star certification for residential & commercial construction\$0.1not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.01not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessed1010Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$9.0685Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed10Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessedUSMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedOther topicsRevenue from carbon pricing-\$250.0not assessednot assessed		Community development financial institutions fund	\$0.1	not assessed	1
NorkforceEnergy Star certification for residential & commercial construction\$0.1not assessed10Preapprenticeship programs\$0.1not assessed10Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessednot assessednot assessed48C advanced energy manufacturing tax credit\$9.0685Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed1Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessednot assessednot assessed10USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedOther topicsRevenue from carbon pricing-\$250.0not assessednot assessed		Expanding the Assistance to Coal Communities program	\$0.06	not assessed	5
Workforce         Preapprenticeship programs         \$0.1         not assessed         10           Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative         \$0.01         not assessed         10           Retirement benefits         not assessed         not assessed         not assessed           48C advanced energy manufacturing tax credit         \$9.0         68         5           Department of Energy Loan Program Office         \$4.0         not assessed         10           Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy         \$1.0         not assessed         10           Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture         \$1.0         not assessed         10           Buy clean standard         Inot assessed         Inot assessed         Inot assessed         10           USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries         Inot assessed         Inot assessed         Inot assessed           Other tonics         Revenue from carbon pricing         -\$250.0         Inot assessed         Inot assessed		Energy transition adjustment assistance program	\$2.0	not assessed	10
Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative\$0.01not assessed10Retirement benefitsnot assessednot assessednot assessed48C advanced energy manufacturing tax credit\$9.0685Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed1Manufacturing and nnovationAdvanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessedUSMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedOther tonicsRevenue from carbon pricing-\$25.0not assessednot assessed		Energy Star certification for residential & commercial construction	\$0.1	not assessed	10
Retirement benefitsnot assessednot assessednot assessed48C advanced energy manufacturing tax credit\$9.0685Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed1Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessedUSMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedOther tonicsRevenue from carbon pricing-\$25.00not assessednot assessed	Workforce	Preapprenticeship programs	\$0.1	not assessed	10
48C advanced energy manufacturing tax credit\$9.0685Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed1Manufacturing and nnovationAdvanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessednot assessednot assessednot assessedUSMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedOther topicsRevenue from carbon pricing-\$25.0.not assessednot assessed		Energy and advanced manufacturing workforce initiative	\$0.01	not assessed	10
Department of Energy Loan Program Office\$4.0not assessed1Manufacturing and nnovationAdvanced Research Projects Agency - Energy\$1.0not assessed10Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture\$1.0not assessed10Buy clean standardnot assessednot assessednot assessed10USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industriesnot assessednot assessednot assessedOther topicsRevenue from carbon pricing-\$25.0not assessednot assessed		Retirement benefits	not assessed	not assessed	not assessed
Manufacturing and nnovation       Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy       \$1.0       not assessed       10         Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture       \$1.0       not assessed       10         Buy clean standard       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed         USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed         Other topics       Revenue from carbon pricing       -\$250.0       not assessed       not assessed		48C advanced energy manufacturing tax credit	\$9.0	68	5
nnovation       Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture       \$1.0       not assessed       10         Buy clean standard       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed         USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed         Other topics       Revenue from carbon pricing       -\$250.0       not assessed       not assessed		Department of Energy Loan Program Office	\$4.0	not assessed	1
Buy clean standard       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed         USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries       not assessed       not assessed       not assessed         Other topics       Revenue from carbon pricing       -\$250.0       not assessed       not assessed	Manufacturing and	Advanced Research Projects Agency - Energy	\$1.0	not assessed	10
USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries       not assessed       not assessed         Nevenue from carbon pricing       -\$250.0       not assessed       not assessed	innovation	Research carbon capture, utilization, and storage and direct air capture	\$1.0	not assessed	10
Revenue from carbon pricing -\$250.0 not assessed not assessed		Buy clean standard	not assessed	not assessed	not assessed
Other topics		USMCA Border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries	not assessed	not assessed	not assessed
Coordination of regional policy implementation \$0.3 not assessed 10	Othersteries	Revenue from carbon pricing	-\$250.0	not assessed	not assessed
	Utner topics	Coordination of regional policy implementation	\$0.3	not assessed	10

### Table 1. Programs to Help Enable an Equitable Energy Transition

Note: For some programs, particularly loan programs, some or all spending would be recouped. Negative costs indicate additional revenue.

# 2. Energy Infrastructure and Resilience

Sanya Carley and David Konisky, Paul H. O'Neil School of Public and Environmental Affairs, Indiana University

The US energy transition will require massive deployment of energy efficiency and renewable energy technologies to homes, businesses, and communities; a nationwide modernization and expansion of the electricity grid; and the broadening of accessibility and affordability of clean energy technologies. Hastening the shift to cleaner, lower-carbon sources of energy requires changes in every sector of the economy and every corner of the country. This immense task will necessitate significant and sustained investment of financial resources, as well as human capital and ingenuity to ensure effective implementation.

To accomplish all that in an equitable and just way requires directing energy infrastructure and resilience investments to individuals and communities that are on the front lines of the energy transition. The adverse environmental and health effects of the United States' historical reliance on fossil fuels has been disproportionately borne by people of color, low-income people, and other vulnerable groups, and the transition to cleaner sources of energy may also create hardships for many of these same people. To avoid further burdening these individuals and communities, and to create opportunities for everyone to experience the benefits of the energy transition, it is imperative that policies and programs be designed and implemented in an inclusive and equitable way.

This section contains a portfolio of policy options that can help achieve important energy infrastructure and resilience goals. Some proposals involve creating new programs; others would expand existing programs. Each proposal is designed to meet the goals of addressing the climate crisis and other environmental problems while simultaneously investing in the well-being of individuals and the resilience of communities. Most of the proposed policies specifically target communities of color, low-income communities, and those on the front lines of the energy transition.

## 2.1. Residential Energy Affordability and Security

Sanya Carley and David Konisky, Paul H. O'Neil School of Public and Environmental Affairs, Indiana University

Tony Reames, University of Michigan School for Environment and Sustainability

Ensuring a just transition and enhancing energy system resilience include accounting for those who may struggle to pay higher energy bills. Energy insecurity—the inability to pay for energy bills or avoid utility disconnection—is already a widespread problem in the United States.<sup>3</sup> In 2015, 17 million households were unable to pay their energy bills and 2 million were disconnected from the electric grid,<sup>4</sup> an issue exacerbated by the Covid-19 pandemic.<sup>5</sup> Two existing programs can help energy-insecure families: the Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP), which helps households insulate

energy-inefficient homes; and the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP), which provides energy bill and weatherization assistance. Both programs are significantly underfunded relative to the need. In 2019, for example, LIHEAP served only 17 percent of eligible households.<sup>6</sup>

#### 2.1.1. Weatherization Assistance Program

In 2019, there were 39.5 million WAP-eligible households and the program weatherized 85,422 homes: 31,174 units using \$262,500,000 in DOE funds, 26,794 units using LIHEAP, and 27,276 units using other funds.7 That means only 0.2 percent of eligible homes were weatherized in 2019.<sup>8</sup> Since 1976, WAP has weatherized more than 8 million homes. If Congress were to increase spending to cover the 39.5 million WAP-eligible homes through 2035, aligning with the goal of achieving a net-zero-emissions power sector by that year, we estimate the following:

#### Costs

 Approximately \$17.1 billion annually over 15 years. This would involve considerable scale-up of administrative capacity in the WAP program.

#### Benefits

- *Energy justice*. Household energy bills for 2.6 million additional homes would be reduced each year for 15 years, assuming an average \$6,500 per unit cost.
- Emissions reductions. By reducing aggregate demand for energy, weatherization helps lower greenhouse gas emissions, reduce local air pollution, and increase energy system resilience.
- Jobs. 78,660 direct jobs annually, based on 4.6 direct job-years per \$1 million in spending.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

 Nationwide. States with the largest potential savings for low-income households are concentrated in the Southeast—Florida, Georgia, North Carolina, South Carolina, Virginia, and West Virginia—plus Kentucky, Michigan, Missouri, Ohio, and Tennessee.<sup>10</sup>

#### Existing authority. 42 USC § 6861 et seq.

#### Agency. DOE.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 7516** (116th, Rep. DeGette, D-CO), increases funding to \$1 billion per year by 2025; **HR 4447** (116th, Rep. O'Halleran, D-AZ) increases funding to \$450 million by 2025.

#### 2.1.2. Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program

In 2019, the LIHEAP program was funded at \$3.7 billion and served 5.8 million homes.<sup>6</sup> If Congress were to increase LIHEAP funding to cover the approximately 17 million households in need, based on historical LIHEAP data, we project that it would cost approximately \$11 billion in the first year (2020 LIHEAP funding was \$4.6 billion,<sup>11</sup> and the **American Rescue Plan (§ 3302)** authorized an additional \$4.5 billion in 2021). Over time, as 2.6 million homes are weatherized under the WAP program (Section 2.1.1) each year, this cost should come down, since weatherization will help households reduce their energy bills. Thus, spending would presumably fall by \$1.7 billion annually until the program returns to its 2019 funding rate of \$3.7 billion in the sixth year after the program begins.

#### Costs

 \$38 billion over 5 years (\$19.5 billion above the 2019 baseline of \$3.7 billion per year).

#### Benefits

- *Energy justice*. The program would help 17 million households and prevent 4.7 million from being disconnected from service.
- Jobs. 32,700 direct jobs annually, based on 4.3 direct job-years per \$1 million in spending.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

• Nationwide. The states with the highest proportions of energy burden are mostly in the Southeast, led by Mississippi, Missouri, Alabama, Georgia, South Carolina, and West Virginia.<sup>10</sup>

#### Existing authority. 42 USC § 8621 et seq.

#### Agency. HHS.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 1319** (117th, Rep. Yarmuth, D-KY) authorizes additional funds in 2021; **S 3276** (116th, Sen. Coons, D-DE) eliminates asset limits; **HR 7516** (116th, Rep. DeGette, D-CO) extends the program through 2030.

## 2.2. Investment in Rural Electric Utilities

Emily Grubert, School of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology Jake Higdon, Environmental Defense Fund

Many rural areas are challenged by lack of capital investment, inefficient utility systems, and in some cases, particularly on tribal lands, lack of access to electricity. Investing in new energy infrastructure in rural America can create long-term access to clean and reliable energy while creating jobs in regions that might have limited alternative opportunities. We propose doubling loan authority and funding levels for USDA Rural Utilities Service (RUS) electrification programs over FY2021 levels<sup>12</sup> and maintaining them for five years, as well as funding the rural and remote communities electrification grant program at \$50 million per year for five years for communities with 20,000 or fewer inhabitants.

#### Costs

 \$31.25 billion over 5 years. This amount would enable RUS to issue an additional \$5.5 billion in direct loans and \$750 million in loan guarantees for electrification per year, or \$31 billion over 5 years above the 2021 loan authority level, as well as an additional \$250 million in grants over 5 years.

#### Benefits

- Energy access. Improved electricity facilities would benefit an estimated 1 million rural residents per \$1 billion of investment,<sup>13</sup> such that the new level of loan authority would serve roughly the full rural population of ~55 million people over 5 years.
- Jobs. Roughly 20,000 direct job-years annually over 5 years, assuming 3.2 jobyears per \$1 million in electricity system investment.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

• Nationwide. RUS programs target the most underserved rural regions.

*Existing authority.* The Rural Utilities Service can carry out authorized functions under **7 USC § 6942**, including grants and loans in rural communities with high energy costs (**7 USC § 918a**) or for electrification in rural and remote communities, with preference for renewable energy (**7 USC § 918c**). Authority exists under **7 USC § 8107** for loan financing and grant funding for energy efficiency and renewable energy for agricultural producers and rural small businesses.

Agencies. USDA Rural Utilities Service, lead, with DOI Bureau of Indian Affairs. Relevant legislation. **HR 4447, § 12617** (116th, Rep. O'Halleran, D-AZ); **S 486** (117th, Sen. Gillibrand, D-NY).

# 2.3. Advanced Metering Infrastructure (Smart Meters)

Emily Grubert, School of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology

Advanced metering infrastructure (AMI, sometimes called smart meters) enables twoway communication between electric utilities and customers. When implemented well, AMI can facilitate time-of-use pricing, demand response, and communication about grid needs (e.g., a need to conserve to prevent power outages) in near real time. These attributes are expected to gain relevance as the share of variable renewable electricity generation increases because power grids are easier to manage when both supply and demand are at least somewhat responsive. Nationwide, AMI penetration is about 60 percent for residential and commercial meters, but it is markedly lower in some states.<sup>14</sup> The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 included \$4.5 billion for similar investments, resulting in \$8 billion in total leveraged investment.<sup>15</sup> We propose funding to achieve full residential AMI penetration, replacing 54 million residential meters.

#### Costs

 Roughly \$16 billion over 5 years (shared with utilities), based on Smart Grid Investment Grant program estimates associated with deployment of about 16 million smart meters and all-in costs of ~\$300 per meter.16

#### **Benefits**

- Grid management and emissions reductions. AMI would enable time-of-use pricing and demand response across the country, facilitating grid management as decarbonization proceeds (thereby reducing the need for backup fossil generation and investments in electricity storage).
- Jobs. Roughly 56,000 direct job-years over the life of the program, assuming 3.5 direct job-years per \$1 million in investment.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

- Nationwide, with particular benefits for the following regions having low residential AMI penetration:
  - Appalachia (West Virginia, 2 percent; Virginia, 33; Ohio, 38; Kentucky, 43).
  - South (Louisiana, 35 percent; Missouri, 41; Arkansas, 45; South Carolina, 48; Mississippi, 50).
  - Intermountain West (Utah, 11 percent; New Mexico, 12; Montana, 25; North Dakota, 26; Colorado, 29; Wyoming, 33; South Dakota, 51).
  - Northeast (Rhode Island, 0 percent; New Jersey, 3; Massachusetts, 5; New York, 8; Connecticut, 18; New Hampshire, 22).<sup>14</sup>

*Existing authority*. Authority exists to provide federal matching grants up to 50 percent for smart grid investments (**42 USC § 17386**). *Agencies*. DOE, lead, with HUD. *Relevant legislation*. **ARRA** § 1302; **HR 5428** (116th, Rep. Lamb, D-PA); **S 2333** (116th, Sen. Cantwell, D-WA).

## 2.4. Grid Modernization for At-Risk Communities

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Grid modernization programs often fare poorly in public utility commission cost-benefit analyses. Allocation of funds as cost-share for utility grid modernization efforts will enable these projects to overcome traditional cost-benefit gaps, accelerate the number and pace of project deployments, and reinforce electricity system reliability. Eligibility requirements could consider utilities in regions that are at risk of adverse climate events, traditionally underserved, experiencing high levels of unemployment, or able to document significant need for reliability improvement. Some of this effort could be covered by smart meter investments (Section 2.4).

#### Costs

• \$20 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- *Reliability and energy justice.* Expected benefits include enhanced electricity reliability and a more equitable distribution of grid infrastructure.
- Jobs. Roughly 6,400 per year, based on 3.2 direct job-years per \$1 million in investment.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

• Regions exposed to climate events, underserved communities, and areas with high unemployment.

*Existing authority*. Authority exists to provide federal matching grants up to 50 percent for smart grid investments (**42 USC § 17386**). *Agency*. DOE.

Relevant legislation. Energy Independence and Security Act (2007); S 1742 (116th, Sen. Wyden, D-OR); HR 7516 § 129 (116th, Rep. DeGette, D-CO).

## 2.5. Hydropower Reinvestment

Emily Grubert, School of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology

Hydropower is a zero-carbon electricity resource that can be particularly valuable for grid operations because it can respond quickly to grid instability while protecting public and ecosystem health as water is discharged. Although we are not proposing construction of new dams, maintaining the safety and integrity of existing powered dams and adding electricity generation capabilities to nonpowered dams<sup>17</sup> can facilitate production of clean electricity without significant additional environmental impacts. Ensuring timely reinvestment in aging dams, many of which are owned by the federal government, also has important safety and resilience implications.<sup>18</sup> Under Docket No. AD19-7-000, FERC has developed a list of 230 federal dams with the greatest potential for nonfederal hydropower development, including 189 under 30 MW.<sup>19</sup> The estimates below assume overnight costs of about \$2,800 per kW for power generation and a four-year lead time,<sup>17</sup> an estimated total as-spent capital to total overnight cost ratio of 1.105<sup>20</sup> (interpolation between three- and five-year project times, based on low-risk investor-owned utility financing), and potential capacity of roughly 5 Gigawatts at dams on the FERC list.

#### Costs

• \$15 billion over 15 years, in addition to necessary reinvestment and rehabilitation of existing powered and nonpowered dams.

#### Benefits

- Clean power. The proposed investment would increase US hydroelectricity capacity by about 6 percent (new power) while also extending the safe, useful life of existing facilities.
- Jobs. 120,000 direct job-years for installation, plus 10,000 to 15,000 jobs of indefinite duration associated with operation, maintenance, and license compliance.<sup>21</sup>

#### Geographic scope

• Nationwide, with the largest projects in the Midwest and South: Alabama, Arkansas, Illinois, Iowa, Louisiana, Missouri, and Oklahoma.

*Existing authority*. Maintenance and repair of dams, financing water infrastructure improvements, hydropower development, and assistance for small communities is authorized in **America's Water Infrastructure Act of 2018**. Loan financing and grant funding for hydropower systems under 30 MW for agricultural producers and rural small businesses are authorized under **7 USC § 8107**. Ensuring dam safety, including via assistance for state dam safety programs, is authorized under **33 USC § 467f**. *Agencies*. DOE, lead, with DOI and USDA.

Relevant legislation. HR 7410 (116th, Rep. McMorris-Rodgers, R-WA).

## 2.6. Energy Efficiency in Public Housing

#### Aurora Barone, Environmental Defense Fund

Roughly 1.2 million households, mainly low-income families, older adults, and people with disabilities, live in public housing. On average, these buildings are more than 40 years old with utility systems that are often in disrepair.<sup>22</sup> Existing repair needs far exceed HUD's current capacity. Sufficient funding could be provided through the Capital Fund Program to address substandard housing conditions, which would also improve energy efficiency. Recent legislation (**HR 4546**, 116th) indicates a backlog of \$70 billion in public housing capital needs, with roughly 10 percent needed for energy and water upgrades. We propose funding energy and water efficiency improvements to these buildings.

#### Costs

• \$7 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- Green buildings. The upgrades would lower greenhouse gas emissions; reduce energy costs for HUD by more than \$1 billion,<sup>23</sup> with many households saving 20 to 30 percent on their utility costs<sup>24</sup>; and improve indoor air quality and reduce risk of respiratory diseases, especially for children.<sup>25</sup>
- *Environmental and energy justice*. The proposed measures would particularly benefit women, people of color, and people with disabilities.
- Jobs. Roughly 45,500 direct job-years, based on 6.5 direct job-years per \$1 million in investment.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

 The largest numbers of public housing units are in the New York metropolitan area (177,000), Puerto Rico (54,000), Chicago (21,000), Philadelphia (13,000), Boston (11,000), and Miami (10,000).<sup>26–28</sup>

#### Existing authority. 42 USC 1437g(d) and 1437z-2.

*Agency.* HUD Office of Public and Indian Housing and Office of Capital Improvements, which administers the Capital Fund.

Relevant legislation. **HR 7303** (116th, Rep. Blunt Rochester, D-DE); **S 4060** (116th, Sen. Smith, D-MN); **HR 4546** (116th, Rep. Velázquez, NY-7); **HR 5187** (116th, Rep. Waters, CA-43). **HR 8021** (116th, Rep. Perlmutter, CO-7); **S 598** (117th, Sen. Warren, D-MA). **The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009** (Title XII) included a \$4 billion appropriation.

## 2.7. Federal Energy-Efficiency Fund

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Of the roughly 350,000 buildings owned or leased by the federal government, only 6.5 percent were classified as high-performance sustainable buildings by the Office of Federal Sustainability as of 2019.<sup>29</sup> The Federal Energy-Efficiency Fund, created in the Energy Policy Act of 1992, includes a pool of capital for grants to increase the energy efficiency of federally owned or leased facilities. Funds have not been appropriated recently but could be reconstituted at a \$500 million annual level.

#### Costs

• \$5 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- Green buildings. Upgrading building efficiency reduces federal energy bills and emissions. Payback periods for building efficiency upgrades vary widely: full building electrification programs may take years to recoup the costs,30 but retrocommissioning programs can see payback in eight or nine months from simple operation and maintenance adjustments.<sup>31</sup>
- Jobs. Roughly 2,400 direct job-years annually, based on 4.8 direct job-years per \$1 million in investment.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

 National. The largest amounts of square footage owned by the federal government are in Washington, DC (38 million square feet), California (15 million), Maryland (15 million), New York (11 million), Texas (11 million), Missouri (8 million), Illinois (6 million), Colorado (6 million), Virginia (6 million), Pennsylvania (5 million), Florida (5 million), and Georgia (5 million).<sup>32</sup>

Existing authority. 42 USC § 8256.

Agency. GSA.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 5650** (116th, Rep. Welch, D-VT); **S 2137** § 423 (116th, Sen. Portman, R-OH); **S 1857** (116th, Sen. Murkowski, R-AK); **S 5001** (116th, Sen. Cardin, D-MD).

## 2.8. Energy Efficiency: Race to the Top

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Establish a competitive grant program to spur state, territory, and tribal energy efficiency programs, which would reduce emissions, enhance energy resilience, and provide jobs. Public entities would submit initial plans to implement new or expanded energy efficiency programs, and technical assistance from DOE would be available to support entities with limited government capacity. In Phase (or Year) 1, 25 states would be granted initial funding to further develop those programs. In Phase (or Year) 2, four to six entities would be awarded larger grants to implement their plans. A race-to-the-top design would incentivize not only jurisdictions with strong existing energy efficiency programs but also those with less robust programs. Early-stage energy efficiency programs can be low-cost options to reduce carbon dioxide emissions, and they have additional benefits for improving system resilience and lowering customer bills. The programs would create jobs in the fastest-growing sector of the energy industry.

#### Costs

 \$224 million over 2 years. A similar proposal, offered as an amendment to the proposed Energy Savings and Industrial Competitiveness Act (2011/2013) included ~\$67 million in Phase 1, \$135 million in Phase 2, and \$22 million operational. The funding levels are inflation-adjusted figures based on S 1218 (see below).

#### Benefits

- Energy efficiency. The programs would lower energy bills and reduce emissions.
- Jobs. 1,840 direct job-years, based on 4.6 direct job-years per \$1 million in spending, assuming the job creation estimates for the WAP program (Section 2.1.1).<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

All US states, territories, and tribes would be eligible. The states with the highest energy intensities (energy use per unit of GDP) in 2018 were Louisiana (18,500 British thermal units per dollar of 2012 GDP), Wyoming (14,700), North Dakota (12,500), West Virginia (11,700), Mississippi (11,600), Alaska (11,500), Alabama (9,900), and Arkansas (9,600).<sup>33</sup>

Existing authority. This would require new authority. Agency. DOE. Relevant legislation. **S 1218** (113th, Sen. Warner, D-VA); **HR 7849** (116th, Rep. Ruiz, D-CA).

## 2.9. Electric Vehicle Charging Infrastructure

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Electric vehicle (EV) charging stations continue to proliferate, but as EV sales increase, demand for charging stations risks outpacing existing infrastructure. At the same time, lack of widespread charging infrastructure has the potential to slow EV sales.<sup>34</sup> Creating a network of standardized EV chargers along highways and public roads will encourage EV adoption by increasing access to electric charging infrastructure. We propose that DOE and DOT convene stakeholders to develop a plan for a national network, then establish a competitive grant program to fund private entities whose projects align with the plan. This program would need to coordinate with the EV tax credit program (Section 2.11) to avoid overlap between tax credits and grants.

#### Costs

- Not assessed. Timeline 2021–2030.
- See Nicholas<sup>35</sup> for recent estimates. In general, constructing charging stations with more chargers provides economies of scale and substantially reduces per unit costs. One recent estimate shows that costs for installing 350 kW DC fast chargers declines from \$66,000 per charger for a one-charger station to \$26,000 per charger for a six- to 10-charger station.<sup>35</sup>

#### Benefits

- *Emissions reductions.* Rapid EV adoption could reduce the transport sector's carbon dioxide emissions by roughly 1 billion metric tons by 2050 from 2018 levels, also reducing other air emissions and benefiting public health.<sup>36</sup>
- Jobs. Not assessed.

#### Geographic scope

 National. Under a deep decarbonization scenario, the largest investments in public charging stations are needed in California, Texas, Florida, Ohio, Pennsylvania, New York, Illinois, and North Carolina.<sup>37</sup>

# *Existing authority*. This would require new authority. *Agencies*. DOE and DOT.

Relevant legislation. **HR 5770** (116th, Rep. Levin, D-MI); **HR 1221** (117th, Rep. Clarke, D-NY); **HR 5393** (116th, Rep. Speier, D-CA); **HR 2012** (117th, Rep. DeSaulnier, D-CA); **S 507** (117th, Sen. Cortez Masto, D-NV).

## 2.10. 30C Alternative Fuel Infrastructure Tax Credit

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

The Alternative Fuel Infrastructure Tax Credit (30C) makes certain fueling equipment for alternative-fuel and electric vehicles eligible for a 30 percent tax credit through December 2021. The tax credit could be renewed through at least 2025 to ensure continued federal support of individual and business charging station buildout. As of 2019, the United States hosted roughly 88,000 alternative fueling stations, 89 percent of which were electric vehicle chargers.<sup>38</sup> Meeting the Biden administration's goal of 500,000 charging stations by 2030<sup>39</sup> requires consistent policy to incentivize additional investment. This program would need to coordinate with the EV grant program (Section 2.10) to avoid overlap between tax credits and grants.

#### Costs

- Not assessed.
- See Nicholas<sup>35</sup> for recent estimates. In general, constructing charging stations with more chargers provides economies of scale and substantially reduces per unit costs. One recent estimate shows that costs for installing 350 kW DC fast chargers declines from \$66,000 per charger for a one-charger station to \$26,000 per charger for a six- to 10-charger station.<sup>35</sup>

#### Benefits

- *Technology deployment*. The 30C tax credit incentivizes individual and private construction of EV charging infrastructure.
- Jobs. Not assessed.

#### Geographic scope

• National.

Existing authority. 26 USC § 30C. Agency. IRS. Relevant legislation. HR 848 § 405 (117th, Rep. Thompson, D-CA); HR 698 (117th, Rep. Doggett, D-TX); HR 2025 (116th, Rep. Casten, D-IL).

# 3. Environmental Remediation

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

Energy-intensive and industrial activities have created a legacy of pollution across hundreds of thousands, perhaps millions, of sites in the United States. The harms of this pollution, which include health effects, impaired ecosystem services, and lower property values, are borne disproportionately by communities of color.<sup>40,41</sup> In addition, many energy-producing communities face environmental challenges associated with the legacy pollution of coal mining, coal consumption, oil and gas production, and oil consumption.<sup>42</sup>

Along with addressing historical inequities and reducing the burden of pollution for affected communities, cleaning up polluted sites offers near-term employment opportunities that, in some cases, match the skills of fossil energy workers who may be displaced during an energy transition. Remediation activities, such as reclaiming abandoned mines, decommissioning orphaned oil and gas wells, and remediating Superfund sites, also help create the conditions for future economic growth by improving water and soil quality, reducing blight, and establishing the basis for a service- or amenity-based economy.

The following proposals describe a set of environmental remediation activities that can help achieve those interrelated goals: reducing historical injustices, improving local environments, providing near-term employment opportunities, and laying the groundwork for future prosperity.

Most involve ramping up the current small scale of many remediation activities. To enable this scaling up, funds will need to be flexible and allow federal, tribal, state, and local decisionmakers to increase their administrative capacity for overseeing bidding, contracting, and project oversight. In addition, project prioritization should take into account the cumulative burdens that some regions, particularly environmental justice communities,<sup>43</sup> face to ensure that remediation activities can address the legacy of injustice.

## 3.1. Superfund and Brownfields

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

Superfund and brownfields site remediation reduces local pollution and blight, raises local property values, and can provide short-term employment.<sup>42</sup> Recent estimates for job creation from these programs range from 4.5 to 7.5 direct job-years per \$1 million in spending.<sup>9,44</sup> As of late 2020, there were 1,335 sites on the National Priorities List, the official register of Superfund sites to be remediated. In 2020, Congress appropriated \$1.2 billion for Superfund and \$73 million for the Brownfields program, with additional tax credits on the order of \$20 million per year.<sup>42</sup> According to a 2010 GAO report,<sup>45</sup> Superfund cleanup needs have regularly exceeded appropriations, suggesting the

need for additional funding. In addition, the characteristics and costs of remediation at certain sites will change, and in many cases be exacerbated, by the effects of climate change.<sup>46</sup> However, because sites vary widely and the extent of contamination is often poorly understood, it is not possible to produce a reliable estimate of long-term costs. The following figures are therefore tentative.

#### Costs

- Roughly \$35 billion over 10 years, including unrestricted funding for administrative costs: \$33 billion for Superfund and \$2 billion for the Brownfields program.
- Seek to recoup expense from responsible parties via 42 USC § 9607 et seq.
- Consider reinstating expired excise taxes on petroleum and chemicals products, which could raise more than \$1.5 billion per year.

#### Benefits

- Human and environmental health. Site mitigation would reduce local environmental and health risks.<sup>47-49</sup>
- *Climate resilience*. Cleanups would help avoid future pollution as climate change exacerbates risks at certain sites.
- *Property values.* Remediation can raise local property values by up to 15 percent,<sup>50</sup> potentially creating new business and job opportunities nearby.<sup>51</sup>
- Jobs. 104,000 to 173,000 direct job-years over the lifetime of the program, assuming 4.5 to 7.5 direct job-year per \$1 million in investment.<sup>9,44</sup>

#### Geographic scope

• National. Superfund sites are found in every US state, led by New Jersey (114 sites), California (97), Pennsylvania (91), New York (85), Michigan (65), Texas (55), and Florida (53).

### Existing authority. 42 USC § 9601 et seq.

Agency. EPA.

Relevant legislation. **HR 2703** (Rep. Pallone, D-NJ); **HR 2674** (Rep. Blumenauer, D-OR); **S 2893** (116th, Sen. (now Vice-President) Harris, D-CA); **HR 8915** (116th, Rep. Cleaver, D-MO); **S 1669** (115th, Sen. Booker, D-NJ).

## 3.2. Abandoned Mines

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

Tens of thousands of abandoned mines are scattered across the United States, posing local environmental and health risks from acid mine drainage and other kinds of pollution. The federal Office of Surface Mining, Reclamation, and Enforcement (OSMRE) categorizes roughly 43,000 abandoned mines as high priority<sup>a</sup> and estimates roughly \$10.5 billion of unfunded cleanup needs for these sites<sup>52</sup>; that may be a substantial underestimate of the ultimate costs.<sup>53</sup> Recent analyses estimate that each \$1 million in spending for abandoned mine cleanup generates roughly five job-years.<sup>9,54</sup> In addition, reducing acid mine drainage can boost property values for proximate property owners and improve ecosystem services.<sup>55,56</sup> We propose addressing all high-priority abandoned mines.

#### Costs

- Roughly \$10.5 billion over 10 years, including unrestricted funds to ensure administrative capacity.
- Costs may be offset by extending DOI's authority to collect reclamation fees on coal mining at the current level or higher.

#### Benefits

- *Water quality*. Mitigation of acid mine drainage and other environmental harms would improve water quality and reduce public health risks
- Jobs. Roughly 53,000 direct job-years over the life of the program, assuming 5 direct job-years per \$1 million in investment.<sup>954</sup>

#### Geographic scope

 Appalachia, the Mountain West, and parts of the Midwest and Southwest. According to OSMRE, the largest unfunded cleanups are in Pennsylvania (\$3.9 billion), West Virginia (\$3.5 billion), Kansas (\$800 million), Ohio (\$400 million), Kentucky (\$360 million), Montana (\$220 million), Alabama (\$210 million), Wyoming (\$180 million), Indiana (\$170 million), Illinois (\$120 million), and Montana (\$110 million).

*Existing authority.* Partial authority exists under **30 USC § 1231 et seq.** Legislation such as the RECLAIM Act would give additional authorizations—for example, by providing additional flexibility in the use of funds for economic development. *Agencies.* DOI Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement and EPA Superfund and Brownfields programs. *Relevant legislation.* **HR 1733** and **HR 1734** (117th, Rep. Cartwright, D-PA); **S 1232** and **S** 

**1193** (116th, Sen. Manchin, D-WV); **S 4306**, Title III (116th, Sen. Duckworth, D-IL).

a OSMRE's Priority 1 and Priority 2 sites.

## 3.3. Underground Storage Tanks

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

Both above- and below-ground tanks that store crude oil and refined petroleum products (e.g., gasoline, kerosene, diesel) can leak and damage nearby soil and water resources. EPA's Underground Storage Tank (UST) program, which began in 1984, requires tank owners and operators to install and operate equipment to certain standards, including the installation of leak detection equipment. EPA provides annual grants to states and tribes to prevent and clean up releases, funded by a \$0.001 tax per gallon on all motor fuel sales. In 2019, roughly 192 billion gallons of motor gasoline and ultra-low-sulfur diesel fuel were sold in the United States,<sup>57</sup> meaning that an increase in the tax to \$0.005 per gallon would raise an additional \$768 million per year. In 2020, Congress appropriated \$92 million for the UST program, and the trust fund held a balance of roughly \$850 million.<sup>42</sup> As of late 2020, EPA identified roughly 63,000 releases that had not been cleaned up, with 5,000 new releases identified in FY2020.<sup>58</sup> EPA estimates that average cleanup costs are roughly \$130,000,<sup>59</sup> but actual costs range widely, based on local factors and the extent of pollution.

#### Costs

- \$10 billion to clean up roughly 77,000 sites and prevent future releases over 10 years, including unrestricted funding for administrative costs.
- Costs could be offset by raising the motor fuel excise tax to \$0.005 to generate an additional \$768 million per year.
- Extending the Superfund definition to include petroleum product releases would enable EPA to seek reimbursement.

#### Benefits

- *Environmental and human health.* Preventing and cleaning up releases would reduce local environmental and health risks.<sup>60</sup>
- Property values. Mitigation may increase local property values by up to 11 percent.<sup>61</sup>
- Jobs. Roughly 50,000 direct job-years<sup>b</sup> over 10 years.

#### Geographic scope

 USTs are distributed widely across the country. Known leaks are most prevalent in Florida (~10,000), Michigan (~8,000), Illinois (~5,000), New Jersey (~5,000), North Carolina (~3,000), Washington (3,000), California (~3,000), South Carolina (~2,000), Ohio (~2,000), and Pennsylvania (~2,000).<sup>58</sup>

b Jobs estimates are not available for UST cleanup. We use a rough estimate of 5 job-years per \$1 million in spending, similar to other environmental remediation programs that involve underground pollution mitigation.

*Existing authority*. Authority to carry out the UST program can be found at **42 USC § 6991 et seq.** Increasing the motor fuel tax rate to \$0.005 per gallon would require new legislation.

Agency. EPA.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 2673** (117th, Rep. Blumenauer, D-OR); **HR 7608** Title II (116th, Rep. Lowey, D-NY).

## 3.4. Orphaned Oil and Gas Wells

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

There are hundreds of thousands of orphaned oil and gas wells in the United States those with no solvent owner—which emit methane that contributes to global warming and pose other environmental and health hazards. The Interstate Oil and Gas Compact Commission documented roughly 57,000 orphaned wells as of 2018, but many more remain unaccounted for in current inventories.<sup>62</sup> Recent research from RFF finds that decommissioning one orphaned well, which involves plugging it with cement and restoring the surface, costs roughly \$76,000<sup>63</sup> and reduces methane emissions by 0.13 metric tons per year.<sup>64</sup> We propose decommissioning the known inventory of roughly 57,000 wells and carrying out new research to better characterize environmental and health risks.

#### Costs

• \$4.9 billion over 5 years: roughly \$4.3 billion for decommissioning, plus an estimated \$500 for administrative costs and \$50 million to support new research.

#### Benefits

- Emissions reductions. Plugging these wells would reduce methane emissions by roughly 7,400 metric tons (MT) per year, equal to 250,000 MT of CO<sup>2</sup> using a 100-year global warming potential of 34, or 630,000 MT of CO<sup>2</sup> using a 100-year global warming potential of 86.
- *Ecosystem services*. Surface restoration would be worth roughly \$2.8 billion, assuming benefits of \$49,000 per well.<sup>65</sup>
- Jobs. Roughly 28,400 direct job-years over 5 years, based on 7.1 direct job-years per \$1 million in investment.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

 As of 2018, the largest numbers of documented orphaned wells were in Kentucky, Pennsylvania, Texas, Kansas, West Virginia, Illinois, Louisiana, Wyoming, New York, Oklahoma, and Indiana, with more than 1,000 each.<sup>62</sup>

*Existing authority.* Authority exists to plug wells on federal lands only (**42 USC § 15907 et seq**). New authorization would be needed to provide funds for private and state lands.

Agencies. DOI, lead, with DOE and EPA. Relevant legislation. **S 4642** (116th, Sen. Bennet D-CO); **HR 8332** (116th, Rep. Thompson, R-PA); **HR 2** (116th, Rep. DeFazio, D-NY); **HR 2415** (117th, Rep. Leger Fernandez, D-NM); **S 1076** (117th, Sen. Lujan, D-NM).

## 3.5. Natural Gas Infrastructure

Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

The methane emitted from oil and natural gas infrastructure contributes to climate change, exacerbates ozone pollution, and in rare cases, can pose an acute health and safety risk. Although energy companies have some financial incentive to capture the leaking methane and sell it, the private returns are well below the costs of these emissions' climate damages.<sup>66</sup> Finding and repairing these leaks can be a cost-effective approach to reducing greenhouse gas emissions, particularly in the upstream segment of oil and natural gas production,<sup>67-69</sup> while also providing jobs for workers in energy-producing communities. We propose reducing methane leaks both upstream and downstream.

#### 3.5.1. Downstream Methane Emissions Mitigation

In some US cities, methane emissions from local natural gas distribution lines are well above EPA estimates.<sup>70-72</sup> Two recent proposals have suggested that DOE provide grants to incentivize local natural gas distributors to repair their leakiest pipelines (unprotected steel and cast-iron pipes). These investments would reduce methane emissions, provide jobs, and include provisions to prevent energy cost increases for low-income households.

#### Costs

• \$2.5 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- Emissions reductions. A mitigation program could cut cumulative methane emissions by roughly 434,000 MT, equivalent to roughly 14 million MT of carbon dioxide.<sup>c</sup> This assumes a cost of \$103 per 1,000 cubic feet of methane abated.<sup>74</sup>
- Jobs. 2,475 direct jobs per year over 10 years, assuming 9.9 direct job-years per \$1 million in investment.<sup>9</sup>

#### Geographic scope

• Nationwide.

c Assuming a 100-year global warming potential of 32.73

Existing authority. None.

Agency. DOE.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 2741** (116th, § 33201, Rep. Pallone, D-NJ); **HR 5542** (116th, Rep. Sherrill, D-NJ). **HR 2** (116th, § 33121, Rep. DeFazio, D-OR) would authorize \$250 million annually for this program and prevent cost increases for low income households.

#### 3.5.2. Upstream Methane Emissions Mitigation

Most methane emissions occur upstream, at and around oil and gas well sites.<sup>75</sup> Addressing these sources generally provides the most cost-effective methane mitigation.<sup>76</sup> The Obama administration's methane regulations were promulgated by EPA but rolled back during the Trump administration; new and revised rules may be forthcoming from the Biden administration. Incentives to further reduce methane emissions could accelerate mitigation and boost jobs in oil and gas communities. What's more, federal policy can help incentivize the deployment of new, more costeffective tools for detecting and eliminating methane emissions. We propose a new federal matching grant worth up to \$5 million per project for up to 10 projects that deploy innovative technologies to detect and repair methane leaks in oil- and gasproducing regions. These technologies could include aerial, remote sensing, and satellite-based tools to detect leaks so that on-site workers can precisely target their repairs. DOE's Office of Fossil Energy could administer the program in consultation with EPA and external experts, evaluating grant proposals and tracking progress.

#### Costs

• Up to \$250 million over 5 years.

#### Benefits

- *Emissions reductions*. Mitigation would reduce methane emissions at low cost and support the deployment of new, more cost-effective tools to further reduce emissions in the future.
- Jobs. Not assessed. Existing leak detection and repair programs are managed by small firms that employ workers with a wide range of training, from high school graduates to PhDs.<sup>77</sup>

#### Geographic scope

 Most activities would occur in oil- and gas-producing regions, including parts of Colorado, Louisiana, Oklahoma, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Texas, West Virginia, and Wyoming.

#### Existing authority. None.

Agencies. DOE Office of Fossil Energy, lead, with EPA. Relevant legislation. **HR 4447** (116th, § 3111, Rep. O'Halleran, D-AZ); **HR 3607** (116th, § 12, Rep. Veasey, D-TX).

## 4. Economic Development

#### Gilbert Michaud, Voinovich School of Leadership and Public Affairs, Ohio University

The energy sector has been an influential driver of economic development in the United States through historic investments in generation assets and grid infrastructure,<sup>78</sup> but it has also created inequalities and new challenges worth addressing.<sup>79</sup> For example, as traditional energy sources decline, some communities have suffered from lost tax revenues and workers have been displaced.<sup>80,81</sup> Conversely, as new energy assets (e.g., solar, wind, green hydrogen, battery storage) are deployed, both opportunities (e.g., fiscal effects) and obstacles (e.g., workforce misalignment) associated with these technologies may emerged. Thus, economic development strategies have become an increasingly important component of energy planning, as governments develop policies, programs, and sources of funding to support just, sustainable, and equitable energy transitions across the United States.

Across all transitioning energy communities, ensuring adequate physical, labor, and financial resources remains fundamental for enabling local economic growth. For instance, communities with abundant and quality housing, as well as access to high-speed broadband will be better prepared for energy-related economic transitions, particularly in rural areas. Access to capital and financial services will be another component of sustaining and diversifying economies, especially those in transition. The federal government has played a central role in supporting such efforts by encouraging entrepreneurship through small business lending, as well as funding infrastructure upgrades. This financial support is becoming more urgent because of the accelerating climate crisis, our aging and deteriorating infrastructure, and many other factors that could inhibit long-term economic growth and resilience.

Given the idiosyncratic differences in assets and barriers across communities, flexibility in federal grant administration remains vital, especially because the mandates of granting agencies do not always match local priorities. In many ways, local and regional practitioners, with the financial and programmatic support of the federal government, are better equipped to address the needs of their communities through place-based economic development<sup>82,83</sup> Ultimately, the goal of economic development policy is to improve the well-being of regions through infrastructure, workforce, and capital investments that, in turn, lead to higher living standards for all. In a rapidly changing energy economy, that means emphasizing sustainability, resiliency, and diversification while incorporating lessons learned from the past.

## 4.1. Rural Housing and Energy Resilience

Gilbert Michaud, Voinovich School of Leadership and Public Affairs, Ohio University

Rural areas are disproportionately affected by limited and low-quality housing. Substandard housing makes it difficult to attract skilled workers to rural and transitioning communities, ultimately suppressing economic activity. More than 1.5 million homes in rural America (roughly 6 percent of total rural homes) are classified as either severely or moderately substandard. Larger proportions of rural houses lack hot and cold piped water and basic plumbing.<sup>84</sup> The challenge is even greater for rental units. Years of underinvestment in the renovation or construction of housing in rural America has resulted in a severe housing deficit, both in quality and in stock. We estimate that improving substandard rural housing through the USDA Rural Housing Service Section 504 Home Repair program grants would:

#### Costs

• \$18 billion<sup>85,86</sup> over 3 years.

#### Benefits

- Economic development. We estimate \$13 billion in annual benefits to regional GDP (e.g., via increased wages).<sup>87</sup>
- Jobs. More than 126,000 direct, one-time renovation and construction jobs.<sup>88</sup>

#### Geographic scope

 Regions with the largest proportions of substandard rural housing are along the southwestern border (California, Arizona, New Mexico, and Texas), in central Appalachia (Ohio, West Virginia, Virginia, Kentucky, Tennessee, and North Carolina), and in the lower Mississippi valley (Louisiana, Mississippi, and Arkansas). Tribal lands would also benefit.<sup>84</sup>

*Existing authority*. Authority exists to improve rural housing through repair and revitalization via **7 CFR § 2.49**. Eligibility could be expanded to allow additional participants and/or other types of repairs.

*Agencies.* USDA Rural Housing Service, lead, with HUD and the Federal Housing Finance Agency.

Relevant legislation. S 232 (117th, Sen. Paul, R-KY); HR 816 (117th, Rep. Kaptur, D-OH).

## 4.2. Rural Broadband Expansion

Gilbert Michaud, Voinovich School of Leadership and Public Affairs, Ohio University

Despite efforts to close the digital divide, more than 14.5 million Americans still lack access to adequate broadband.<sup>89</sup> This problem is most acute in rural areas (affecting 11 million people, or 17 percent of the total rural population) and on tribal lands (affecting 846,929 people, or 21 percent of the total tribal population), with consequences for health, education, entrepreneurship, and other outcomes.<sup>89</sup> Often, broadband deployment in rural and tribal areas has higher costs, which vary with geographical, technological (e.g., along aerial lines vs. underground), and other factors.<sup>90,91</sup> To close this digital divide, the National Telecommunications and Information Administration provides grants (through the Broadband Technology Opportunities Program and the State Broadband Initiative) to eligible state and nonprofit organizations that would partially cover the cost of rural deployment. We propose expanding broadband access to 14.5 million underserved Americans.

#### Costs

Roughly \$35 billion over 10 years.<sup>92</sup>

#### Benefits

- Economic development. Expanding rural broadband would provide \$12 billion of annual benefits for individuals in the form of improved telehealth, K–12 learning, higher education, and small business e-commerce.<sup>90,93</sup>
- Jobs. Thousands of jobs during construction and nearly 53,000 ongoing operations jobs in IT support, networking and monitoring, and equipment repair.<sup>92</sup>

#### Geographic scope

The states with the largest underserved broadband populations are Texas (>1.2 million people), Florida (>800,000), and Georgia (>650,000), followed by Alabama, California, Mississippi, Arkansas, Louisiana, and Pennsylvania (all >500,000).<sup>89</sup>

*Existing authority*. Authority exists to fund and deploy broadband through state initiatives via **47 USC § 1304**.

*Agencies.* DOC National Telecommunications and Information Administration, with USDA and FCC.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 1047** (117th, Rep. Curtis, R-UT); **S 1046** (116th, Sen. Cortez Masto, D-NV); **HR 205** (117th, Rep. Kelly, R-MS).

## 4.3. Local Public Finances

Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future Jake Higdon, Environmental Defense Fund

Reduced demand for fossil fuels and falling production of coal, oil, and natural gas will reduce revenues for local, state, tribal, and national governments.<sup>94–96</sup> In the longer-term, these entities will need to identify new revenue sources to support essential services such as education, transportation, and public safety. In the short-and medium-term, however, federal support will be needed. Falling coal mining and employment has reduced public revenues from coal in recent decades, and the Biden administration's moratorium on oil and gas leasing on federal lands will reduce revenues for some regions through reductions. We propose that the federal government provide annual grants to states and localities to fully replace lost revenues for two years, with the amount declining by 3 percent each year thereafter. These lost revenues would be calculated by subtracting the actual revenues to states from the average level of revenues over the previous 10 years. For example, if a state received \$10 million on average each year between 2010 and 2020 but received \$9 million in 2021, the federal government would provide a grant worth \$1 million.<sup>d</sup>

#### Costs

- Up to \$16 billion over 10 years:
  - Up to \$7 billion to compensate for reduced federal lands revenue<sup>97</sup>:
    - \$2.5 billion, coal
    - \$4.5 billion, oil and gas
  - Up to \$5.6 billion to compensate for reduced severance taxes from federal lands<sup>97</sup>:
    - \$1.3 billion, coal
    - \$4.3 billion, oil and gas
  - Up to \$3.4 billion to compensate for reduced property taxes from federal lands<sup>97</sup>:
    - \$1.2 billion, coal
    - \$2.2 billion, oil and gas

d Assuming the Biden administration's oil and gas leasing moratorium becomes permanent and that coal production on federal lands declines at a rate consistent with the past 10 years.

#### Benefits

- Economic stability. The funding will stabilize state and local public finances, protecting education, transportation, public safety, and other public services.
- Jobs. Would support teachers, public safety officers, and other public sector workers.

#### Geographic scope

• The most affected states would be, in order, Wyoming, New Mexico, Utah, Colorado, North Dakota, Louisiana, Montana, Texas, Alaska, Alabama, and Mississippi.

Existing authority. None. <u>16 USC § 7101</u> et seq. could be modified. Agency. DOI. Relevant legislation. Proposed **Amendment** to 2021 budget (Barrasso, R-WY).

# 4.4. Community Development Financial Institutions Funds

Aurora Barone, Environmental Defense Fund Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

A community development financial institution (CDFI) is a private entity, such as a bank or a credit union, that helps low- and moderate-income communities gain access to financial services that might otherwise not be available. More than 1,000 certified CDFIs provide small business lending in underserved areas, including communities affected by energy transition and environmental injustice; the Appalachian Community Capital<sup>98</sup> is one example. Since small businesses drive more than half of all new job creation,<sup>99</sup> well-funded CDFIs can play an integral role in revitalizing and diversifying local economies, including communities in transition.

#### Costs

• One-time allocation of \$100 million to CDFIs that specifically support communities facing shutdowns of coal plants or mines.

#### Benefits

- Economic development. CDFIs promote economic development and diversification, create jobs, develop commercial real estate, develop affordable housing and promote homeownership, and provide financial services.<sup>100</sup>
- Economic justice. CDFIs support financial literacy programs and alternatives to predatory lending.<sup>100</sup>
- Jobs. Not assessed.

Geographic scope

 The states with the most CDFIs per capita are New York (8.5 per 100,000), Mississippi (6.7), Texas (6.2), Pennsylvania (4.7), Louisiana (4.7), Washington (4.5), Tennessee (4.0), Ohio (3.8), Wisconsin (3.5), and Virginia (3.2)<sup>101</sup>

*Existing authority*. **PL 103-325** created a CDFI fund (see Sec.102(b); **PL 95-128** encourages financial institutions to help meet local credit needs, including low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

Agency. Treasury.

*Relevant legislation.* **S3702** (116th, Sen. Markey, D-MA); **HR 6830** (116th, Rep. Phillips, D-MN); **HR 7993** (116th, Rep. Waters, CA-43); **HR 1319** § 3301 (117th, Rep. Yarmuth, D-KY).

# 4.5. Expansion of Assistance to Coal Communities Program

#### Molly Robertson, Resources for the Future

The Assistance to Coal Communities (ACC) program is a subset of the economic adjustment assistance activities at DOC's Economic Development Administration. Governments, labor unions, and planning organizations that can demonstrate how the shifting coal economy has caused economic losses are eligible for grants to promote economic development, capital investment, and workforce development.<sup>102</sup> The Economic Development Administration has issued the full \$30 million per year in ACC grants in recent years, and we believe that substantial additional funds are needed<sup>103</sup> as the coal industry continues to decline. Doubling the ACC program would, by itself, be insufficient to support the current and future challenges for coal communities; expansion could be supplemented by complementary efforts such as those described elsewhere in this report. Our estimates:

#### Costs

• Roughly \$300 million over 5 years.

#### Benefits

- Economic development. This effort would support economic development and workforce development for coal workers and communities by roughly doubling the level of grants compared with 2019.
- Jobs: Not assessed.

#### Geographic scope

 In 2019, coal production was led by, in order, Wyoming, West Virginia, Pennsylvania, Illinois, Kentucky, Indiana, Montana, North Dakota, and Texas.<sup>104</sup> *Existing authority*. See **PL 115-31** Title I, using authority under **29 USC § 3101** et seq. *Agency*. DOC Economic Development Administration. *Relevant legislation*. None identified.

## 5. Workforce

#### Jake Higdon, Environmental Defense Fund

Energy jobs—and their associated wages, benefits, and skill sets—have changed dramatically over time with the transformation of the energy system. These shifts have largely been driven by new and evolving technologies, volatility in commodity prices, and in more recent years, state and federal public policies. For instance, US coal mining jobs have declined from roughly 175,000 in the 1970s to fewer than 50,000 today<sup>105</sup> because of increased mechanization, low-cost natural gas, and environmental protections. As the transition to a clean economy accelerates, we are likely to see both an increase in job opportunities in low-carbon resources, such as wind, solar, and energy efficiency, and a long-term decline in oil, gas, and coal production.

One recent analysis estimates that the share of the US labor force that works in energy could grow from 1.5 percent today to 2 to 4.5 percent by 2050 across a range of deep decarbonization pathways. However, the energy jobs of tomorrow will not necessarily be in the same places, have the same features, or leverage the same skills as the energy jobs of today.<sup>37</sup> Federal workforce programs can play a role in supporting energy workers through this transition by helping displaced workers find new opportunities through training and career services; providing transition assistance, like financial support for families; protecting workers' pensions and other benefits; and seeking to ensure that jobs in emerging sectors are of high quality.

The selected policy options below are not a comprehensive solution to the multiple workforce challenges posed by the energy transition, nor do they include all federal workforce programs. However, each proposal is intended to support workers in the energy transition by either (1) ensuring that oil, gas, and coal workers retain their benefits and move forward in secure, family-sustaining jobs; or (2) promoting the development of new, high-quality jobs in emerging energy-related industries.

## 5.1. Energy Transition Adjustment Assistance Program

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

One element of a successful transition program will be providing retraining and reemployment programs for affected workers. Fossil fuel resources are concentrated in certain parts of the country and do not necessarily coincide geographically with new jobs in clean energy. Response programs can (1) provide new economic development opportunities in affected areas; and (2) provide retraining resources to provide access to new job opportunities and relocation assistance if new job creation is unlikely in a certain location. An energy transition adjustment assistance program could correct

some of the flaws of the existing Trade Adjustment Assistance Program by creating incentives for energy, utility, construction, and infrastructure companies to retain and retrain existing employees, providing income replacement instead of enhanced unemployment benefits, offering support services, coordinating with economic development programs, and providing adequate relocation benefits where necessary. Apprenticeship programs would be an important component of this effort.

#### Costs

• \$20 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

Jobs. The proposed program would help support up to 1.6 million Americans<sup>106</sup> who may be directly affected by the energy transition.

#### Geographic scope

 An estimated 88 percent of fossil fuel production jobs are in Texas, Louisiana, California, Oklahoma, Pennsylvania, Colorado, Illinois, West Virginia, New Mexico, and Wyoming.<sup>106</sup>

*Existing authority*. Additional authority to carry out these activities would likely be needed, although existing authority for other retraining programs can be found at **29 USC § 3225**; with the definition of a "dislocated worker" at **29 USC § 3102** (15). *Agency*. DOL.

Relevant legislation. HR 4447, Title XXII (116th, Rep. O'Halleran, D-AZ).

# 5.2. Energy Star Certification for Residential and Commercial Construction

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

EPA's Energy Star certification program for residential and commercial construction has certified firms that employ 3 to 5 percent of all construction workers in the United States.<sup>106</sup> Significantly expanding this program in partnership with the 1,600 apprenticeship training programs run by the North American Building Trades Unions would ramp up energy efficiency in the United States. DOL could create a competitive grant program for registered apprenticeship programs and construction contractors to achieve Energy Star certification. Introducing these grants would help encourage a race to the top in the industry.

#### Costs

- \$1.1 billion over 10 years:
  - \$100 million per year for DOL competitive grants
  - \$10 million per year increase (20 percent) in EPA's Energy Star budget

#### Benefits

- Emissions reductions. Increased deployment of energy-efficient appliances, lighting systems, building materials, and standardization of energy efficiency work skills and practices would reduce greenhouse gas emissions and local air pollution.
- Energy security and resilience. Energy efficiency reduces exposure to volatile energy prices and can reduce demand on the energy system during critical peak periods.
- Jobs. Enhance the skills base of domestic construction workers.

#### Geographic scope

• National. Energy efficiency improvements would particularly benefit low-income rural and urban households facing high energy costs.

*Existing authority*. DOL currently provides oversight to the registered apprenticeship programs, ensuring consistency and training requirements. *Agencies*. DOL, lead, with EPA. *Relevant legislation*. None identified.

## 5.3. Preapprenticeship Programs

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Apprenticeship and workforce training programs in the energy sector have ample training capacity but struggle to find applicants.<sup>107</sup> Limited pools of applicants with the right qualifications create a gap in some workforce training programs. Preapprenticeship programs help bridge this gap by giving high school students paid work experience while introducing them to future opportunities. Preapprenticeship program enrollment is linked to entrance in union apprenticeship training as well as more equitable access to high-quality, family-sustaining jobs.<sup>108,109</sup>

#### Costs

• \$1 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- *Workforce skills*. Preapprenticeship programs strengthen the union workforce pipeline, increase middle and high school students' exposure to clean energy jobs, increase job access for underrepresented minorities, and fill energy workers' skill gaps.
- Jobs. Not assessed.

#### Geographic scope

• National.

Existing authority. <mark>29 USC § 50</mark> et seq. Agency. DOL. Relevant legislation. **HR 447** (117th, Rep. Scott, D-VA); **HR 594** (116th, Rep. Ryan, D-OH).

## 5.4. Energy and Advanced Manufacturing Workforce Initiative

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

After the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) was passed in 2014, the Obama administration created the Skills Working Group, an interagency effort to implement the legislation. The Energy and Advanced Manufacturing Workforce Initiative (EAMWI) was designated as one of its official subcommittees, coordinated by DOE and including DOL, Education, DOC, Defense, and the National Science Foundation. The purpose of EAMWI was to provide technical assistance to enable a coordinated workforce response to the energy transition and its related manufacturing technologies. Activities included prioritizing certain energy sectors and geographies, developing curricula and federal workforce training grant requirements, and gathering and publishing critical data. EAMWI could also be expanded to include a K-12 energy transition awareness program that would give public schoolteachers age-appropriate educational materials.

#### Costs

• \$100 million over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- *Efficiency*. Coordination of intergovernmental planning and delivery of services would create efficiencies and enhance effectiveness while providing valuable guidance to both the legislative and administrative branches of government.
- Jobs. Not assessed.

#### Geographic scope

 National. The program would primarily benefit regions and communities affected by the energy transition.

#### Existing authority. 29 USC § 3101 et seq.

*Agencies*. DOE, lead, with DOL, DOC, Education, Defense, and National Science Foundation.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 156** (117th, Rep. Rush, D-IL); **HR 579** (117th, Rep. Norcross, D-NJ); **S 2993** (116th, Sen. Heinrish, D-NM); **S 2334** (116th, Sen. Cantwell, D-WA).

### 5.5. Retirement Benefits

Jake Higdon, Environmental Defense Fund Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

Multiemployer retirement benefits for coal miners (i.e., the UMWA Retirement Fund) and other workers are insured by the federal Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (PBGC). The Multiemployer Pension Program at PBGC is under severe stress, however, and is likely to run out of money by 2027 under all scenarios PBGC has analyzed.<sup>110</sup> The shortfalls arise when plans covered by the program become insolvent: PBGC offers financial assistance in the form of loans, which are rarely repaid, rather than taking over the program directly, as would be the case of single-employer pension programs. PBGC insolvency could mean that the benefits for participants in insolvent plans could be cut by as much as 90 percent.<sup>111</sup>

In 2020, legislation passed to increase the allowable federal transfers to the UMWA pension program, shoring up its finances and—since it accounts for a significant portion of the risk held by the Multiemployer Pension Program—pushing back PBGC's expected date of insolvency.<sup>112</sup> The American Rescue Plan also provides special assistance (§ 9701 et seq.) to distressed pension plans in response to the coronavirus pandemic.<sup>113</sup> Although we are not able to propose a single option, and further analysis and consultations are needed to better refine policy options, several recent proposals warrant consideration:

Option 1. The federal government creates a trust fund or dedicated authority that, similar to the UMWA pension cap, guarantees fossil fuel workers' pensions by backfilling revenue so that they are not threatened by—nor do they cause—overall PBGC insolvency.

Option 2. As suggested by Pollin and Callaci,<sup>114</sup> the federal government could do the following:

 use authority under PL 109-280 (Pension Protection Act) to require companies to bring funding for pension plans to full levels before authorizing dividends or share buybacks; and • cover the current cost of unfunded fossil fuel pension liabilities (with the exception of UMWA), including an estimated \$14.2 billion for the largest oil and gas companies and \$1.1 billion for the largest firms that support mining activities.

Option 3. Similar to Option 2, with coverage regularly adjusted based on the current and projected path of coal, oil, and gas production, private sector revenue, and expected solvency of affected pension plans.

Option 4. Bankruptcy reform to allow unfunded pension liabilities to be considered administrative expenses and given priority in bankruptcy proceedings (cf. the Protecting Our Workers Act).

*Existing authority*. Pension Protection Act (**PL 109-280**); financial assistance for multiemployer pensions (**29 USC 1431**) and special financial assistance authorized under the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (§ **9704**); authority to require rehabilitation of multiemployer pension plans (**26 USC 432**) and extension of rehabilitation plans under the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (§ **9702**); SECURE Act (**PL 116-94**).

Agency. DOL Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation. Relevant legislation. **HR 2619** (116th, Rep. Ryan, D-OH).

# 6. Manufacturing and Innovation

Dave Foster, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

The growth of America's economy in much of the 20th century was based in domestic manufacturing and the innovation that projected it onto the world stage. Until the late 1980s, when it was displaced by the financial, real estate, and insurance sectors, manufacturing made the largest contribution to US GDP.<sup>115</sup> Nonetheless, manufacturing's contribution to GDP has continued to grow from \$1.2 trillion in 1987 to \$2.4 trillion in 2019 (in real 2019 dollars), and the United States follows only China as the world's largest manufacturer.<sup>116,117</sup> However, US manufacturing employment shrank as a result of automation and globalization from its high point in 1979, more than 19.5 million jobs, to its current 12.2 million.<sup>118</sup>

In 2020, Covid-19 exposed the vulnerability of global supply chains and underscored national security concerns over US reliance on foreign suppliers for new energy technologies. These concerns have elevated the importance of rebuilding manufacturing supply chains in a range of critical areas, as underscored in President Biden's executive order of February 24, 2021.<sup>119</sup> Equally critical is rebuilding the innovation capacity that drives manufacturing forward into the next generation.

In this section, we identify several representative measures that can encourage the reshoring of critical manufacturing supply chains and other proposals that could strengthen the critical innovation resources and institutions on which manufacturing depends.

Manufacturing supply chains could be bolstered by restoring such support such as the 48C Advanced Energy Manufacturing Tax Credit, Buy Clean procurement policies, and environmentally based trade policies, such as border adjustments for energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries. On the innovation side, several critical technologies and innovation support systems have been identified, including carbon capture and direct air capture, ARPA-E, and the DOE Loan Program. Each requires additional support to rise to the multifaceted challenge before us.

## 6.1. 48C Advanced Energy Manufacturing Tax Credit

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

The 48C Advanced Energy Manufacturing Tax Credit was originally included in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act; it supported more than 17,000 direct jobs.<sup>120</sup> Renewal and increase of the credit to \$8 billion to \$10 billion annually would incentivize

both the adoption of new energy technology manufacturing and the reshoring of critical supply chains in both energy and advanced manufacturing. Among the critical industries that 48C could focus on are plug-in hybrid and battery electric components for vehicles, including medium- and heavy-duty vehicles; long-duration storage or innovative batteries; carbon capture and sequestration; carbon utilization; wind and solar generation equipment; clean hydrogen production and transportation; rare earth mineral recovery; and direct air capture. Some of these technologies would require expanding 48C eligibility criteria.

#### Costs

 Estimated tax expenditures of roughly \$8 billion to \$10 billion annually for 5 years, with periodic review and renewal as appropriate.

#### **Benefits**

- *Emissions reductions*. This program would incentivize lower-emissions manufacturing, reducing domestic greenhouse gas and other energy-related emissions.
- Economic development. Expanding domestic advanced manufacturing will provide strategic benefits for the United States as global powers vie for leadership in clean energy manufacturing and intellectual property.<sup>121</sup>
- Jobs. More than 68,000 ongoing production jobs and thousands of additional construction jobs, based on the estimates from the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.<sup>120</sup>

#### Geographic scope

National. At least 50 percent of tax credits would be reserved for states especially
affected by the energy transition—among them, Wyoming, West Virginia, New
Mexico, and Colorado.

*Existing authority*. Renewal would require new legislation. Relevant section of US Code is **26 USC § 48C**.

Agencies. Treasury and DOE.

*Relevant legislation.* **S 622** (117th, Sen. Manchin, D-WV); **HR 848** § 501 (117th, Rep. Thompson, D-CA); **HR 507** (117th, Rep. Boyle, D-PA).

### 6.2. Department of Energy Loan Program Office

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Updating the focus of DOE's Loan Program Office (LPO) can help meet the demands of a changing energy industry. We propose the following three adjustments: (1) expand

the set of eligible technology areas to include energy storage, hydrogen production, and medium- and heavy-duty vehicles; (2) lower application costs to incentivize small projects (e.g., by removing the requirement that applicants pay the credit subsidy cost that accompanies a loan guarantee); and (3) overhaul the Advanced Technology Vehicles Manufacturing program, shifting its focus from supporting the relocation of companies toward repurposing existing motor vehicle plants and related supply chain facilities, with the goal of incentivizing continued growth in their original communities. Together, these adjustments should encourage LPO to accept higher levels of risk associated with early-stage, innovative technologies and give the office the flexibility to support technology areas at its discretion.

#### Costs

 \$4 billion. LPO currently has a \$40 billion authorization in loans and loan guarantees, but an additional direct \$4 billion appropriation (assuming 10 percent credit subsidy cost per project) to cover the credit subsidy cost for all projects would rapidly encourage new projects to apply (as was done in LPO's 1705 program, funded under the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act).<sup>122</sup>

#### Benefits

- *Emissions reductions.* The changes would pull more clean technologies through private sector financing gaps and into commercialization.
- *Economic development*. New projects would help create well-paid jobs and focus opportunities in communities at risk in the energy transition.
- Energy security and resilience. Loans could support emerging technologies to enhance energy security and resilience. The opportunity exists to anchor major new industries (batteries, carbon capture, hydrogen) in the United States.
- *Jobs*. Not assessed. Employment effects depend on the technologies deployed and their commercial success.

#### Geographic scope

• National. An expanded LPO would have particular benefits for vehicle manufacturing regions in the Midwest.

Existing authority. LPO has authority for item (1) of this proposal, established in **HR 133** § 9010 (116th), amending **42 USC § 16513.** 

Agency. DOE.

*Relevant legislation.* **HR 133** § 9010 (116th, Rep. Cueller, D-TX); **HR 4447** § 9501 (116th, Rep. O'Halleran, D-AZ).

## 6.3. Advanced Research Projects Agency-Energy

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

As initially proposed by the National Academies,<sup>123</sup> the Advanced Research Projects Agency–Energy (ARPA-E) was intended to have a budget of \$1 billion. This idea was reinforced in the National Academies review of ARPA-E in 2017, which concluded that the agency was making progress in fulfilling its statutory mission and goals.<sup>124</sup> However, the agency has been funded at roughly one-third of that level since 2009. Expanding ARPA-E's budget is critical to nurturing the technologies that can help enable deep decarbonization. Moreover, in 2020, ARPA-E ran its first program (SCALE UP) to provide capital for technology scale-up activities of existing ARPA-E startup grant recipients. Scale-up awards could be carved out in the legislation for up to \$250 million annually.

#### Costs

• \$10 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- *Energy innovation*. The benefits of energy innovation are wide, and include climate, health, energy security, and economic gains.<sup>124</sup>
- Jobs. Not assessed.

#### Geographic scope

 National. ARPA-E grants are made to universities, national laboratories, businesses, and research institutions and have been awarded in 47 states.<sup>125</sup> In 2018, research projects in California received the most grant money (\$14.3 million), followed by recipients in New York (\$12.9 million), Massachusetts (\$8.9 million), Connecticut (\$8.1 million), Colorado (\$7.8 million), Ohio (\$5.1 million), Tennessee (\$5.1 million), and Pennsylvania (\$5 million).<sup>126</sup>

Existing authority. **42 USC § 16538**. Agency. DOE. Relevant legislation. **S 2714** (116th, Sen. Van Hollen, D-MD); **HR 4091** (116th, Rep. Johnson, D-TX).

# 6.4. Research in Carbon Capture, Utilization, and Storage and Direct Air Capture

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Virtually all of the integrated assessment models used in the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change process and elsewhere suggest that deploying carbon capture, utilization, and storage (CCUS) and direct air capture (DAC) technologies at large scale will be an essential component of achieving long-term temperature targets such as 1.5° or 2°C.<sup>127</sup> In FY2021, the DOE research budget for CCUS was \$228 million.<sup>12</sup> Expanding DOE funding for CCUS and DAC research, development, and demonstration programs to \$1 billion would accelerate these crucial technologies.

#### Costs

• \$10 billion over 10 years.

#### Benefits

- *Emissions reductions*. The primary objective is to mitigate climate change, which will provide large health, economic, and other benefits.
- *Economic development*. The United States can become a leader in these technologies, providing additional future economic benefits.
- Jobs. Not assessed. CCUS would create planning, construction, operation, and maintenance employment opportunities, many of which would be well-suited to existing skills in certain fossil energy jobs.<sup>128</sup>

#### Geographic scope

- Deploying these technologies will be particularly important in the industrial Midwest, Appalachia (the National Energy Technology Laboratory is in West Virginia), the Gulf Coast, and Wyoming.
- Consider distributing demonstration/pilot projects across all regions with substantial coal consumption

Existing authority. Funding for the National Energy Technology Laboratory has existing authority. Previous authorization for research and development funding for CCUS is at **USC 42 § 16293**. New authorization for pilot projects established was in 2020: **USC 42 § 16292** via **PL 116-260** § 4002.

Agency. DOE National Energy Technology Laboratory. Relevant legislation. **PL 116-260** § 4002; **HR 3915** (116th, Rep. Lucas, R-OK).

## 6.5. Buy Clean Standard

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

Jake Higdon, Environmental Defense Fund

"Buy Clean" refers to government procurement policy that requires publicly funded projects to give preference to materials with relatively low life-cycle greenhouse gas emissions, creating a demand pull for clean industrial products. In 2018, California passed Buy Clean legislation to reduce emissions associated with state purchases of steel, glass, and mineral wood board insulation.<sup>129</sup> Similar legislation could govern federally funded projects, thereby reducing emissions and positioning the US manufacturing sector and workforce to capitalize on growing global demand for clean industrial products. Covered products could theoretically include all energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries. Like the California approach, a federal Buy Clean standard could be phased in with multiple steps:

- 1. transparency and data disclosure requirements (e.g., environmental product declarations) for federal contractors;
- investments in domestic capacity, such as grants or loans to manufacturers to retool existing or develop new manufacturing facilities with less emissionsintensive processes;
- 3. declining targets for the emissions intensity of purchased goods, and possibly other air and water pollution targets; and
- 4. a high achievers' market, in which the federal government could provide additional incentives for domestic manufacturers that demonstrate exceptional environmental performance.

#### Costs

• Costs will depend on the scope and stringency of requirements, as well as the extent of investments in domestic manufacturing capacity. Two recent analyses have estimated that standards would have modest effects on final construction costs.<sup>130,131</sup>

#### Benefits

- *Emissions reductions*. A federal Buy Clean standard would incentivize the industrial sector to reduce emissions and, depending on the design, could reduce other pollutants.
- Competitiveness. A standard would help position the United States to take advantage of a growing global market for clean industrial products.
- Jobs. 1.7 million Americans are currently employed in metals, cement, chemicals, and other manufacturing sectors that could be covered under a standard.<sup>132</sup>

#### Geographic scope

• National, covering all federal procurement and project funding.

*Existing authority*. New authority, through legislation, would likely be required. *Agencies*. All federal agencies. Oversight could be similar to the current Buy American provisions in effect in some federal agencies or the Buy American provisions of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.<sup>133</sup> Historically, compliance and administration of waivers have been handled by specific agencies. *Relevant legislation*. California's **Buy Clean legislation**; **HR 1512** (117th, § 521 et seq., Rep. Pallone, D-NJ); **S 1864** (116th, Sen. Klobuchar, D-MN).

## 6.6. USMCA Border Adjustments for Energy-Intensive, Trade-Exposed Industries

Dave Foster, Michael Kearney, Sade Nabahe, and Nina Peluso, Roosevelt Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research

The industrial sector accounts for up roughly 20 percent of all greenhouse gas emissions134 in the United States, 70 percent of which are attributed to a handful of energy-intensive, trade-exposed industries (EITEs): steel, aluminum, pulp and paper, chemicals, cement, and a few others.<sup>135</sup> Most of these industries produce globally traded commodities. Amending the United States–Mexico–Canada Agreement (USMCA) to include a border carbon adjustment (BCA) would help protect North American EITEs while encouraging enhanced environmental performance internationally. Levying a BCA equivalent to the difference between average US emissions per unit of output for each sector (potentially priced at the federally estimated social cost of carbon)<sup>136</sup> and the emissions per corresponding unit of imports will protect the higher environmental performance of US companies and the jobs of their employees. This proposal would also remove the Trump administration's tariffs on US imports of Canadian aluminum and steel products.

#### Cost

- Administrative costs of the program will be covered by the border adjustments.
- An estimation framework focused on easily measurable inputs, such as the carbon content of fuels used in production or average emissions per unit of key inputs,<sup>137</sup> would minimize the administrative burden.

#### Benefits

 Emissions reductions. This program will provide incentives to decarbonizing heavy industry, with attendant clean air and water benefits to surrounding communities. • Jobs. 1.7 million Americans<sup>132</sup> are directly employed by the five major EITE sectors identified above, which also have some of the highest job multiplier effects in the economy because of their capital intensity.<sup>138</sup>

Geographic scope

• National. The program would have particularly significant benefits for the industrial Midwest, where EITEs are concentrated.

*Existing authority*. Existing authority rests with the US Trade Representative, Treasury, and Congress. Amending the USMCA would require renegotiations with Canada and Mexico and approval by Congress. However, amendment of an existing treaty does not require the two-thirds majority vote of a new treaty. *Agencies*. US Trade Representative and Treasury. *Relevant legislation*. **S 1128** § 4695 (116th, Sen. Whitehouse, D-RI).

## 7. Other Topics

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

In this section, we discuss two topics that warrant consideration but do not fit neatly in any of the policy categories above. The first, a domestic carbon price, offers an opportunity to fund the policies proposed above as well as other priorities, and it could play a crucial role in reducing emissions cost-effectively. A carbon price could be complemented with additional policies, particularly for sectors such as transportation or heavy industry where a politically acceptable price may not be sufficient to spur deep emissions reductions.<sup>139</sup>

The second, a proposal for coordinating regional policy implementation, offers a framework for effectively delivering federal programs across regions, states, and localities that differ across many dimensions. As noted in Section 1.1 (Key Principles), intergovernmental coordination, in close cooperation with communities, will be an essential element in effectively delivering any suite of energy transition policies. This coordination could take multiple forms, and the proposal below offers one approach, drawing from recommendations in a recent report from the National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine.<sup>1</sup>

### 7.1. Revenue from Carbon Pricing

#### Daniel Raimi, Resources for the Future

Pricing carbon is generally viewed as the most economically efficient means to reduce emissions. An additional benefit of such a policy is its ability to raise revenue that can be used to support numerous goals, including dividends to households, reductions in other taxes, and support for workers and communities in transition. A variety of recent legislative proposals price carbon, typically starting at initially modest levels that rise over time. These proposals would raise tens to hundreds of billions of dollars annually. For example, analysis from Marc Hafstead at Resources for the Future shows that a policy imposing a cost of \$50 per metric ton of carbon dioxide (rising at 5 percent per year) would initially raise roughly \$200 billion, growing to nearly \$300 billion by 2035, and at the same time reduce CO<sup>2</sup> emissions by almost 50 percent.<sup>140</sup>

#### Revenue

 Roughly \$200 billion in year one, growing to nearly \$300 billion by 2035, based on a \$50 per metric ton carbon price, rising at 5 percent per year.<sup>140</sup>

#### Benefits

- Emissions reductions. Estimates from Resources for the Future suggest that such a policy would reduce CO<sup>2</sup> emissions by almost 50 percent by 2035.
- Revenue. The proceeds from carbon pricing can be used to support the programs

included in this analysis, along with other priorities, such as compensating lowerincome households for increased energy costs.

#### Geographic scope

Nationwide. An economy-wide carbon price would affect the entire country. The 10 states with the highest carbon intensities (energy-related CO<sup>2</sup> emitted per unit of GDP) in 2018 were Wyoming (1.65 metric tons per \$1,000 GDP in 2012 dollars), West Virginia (1.25), North Dakota (1.11), Louisiana (0.90), Mississippi (0.68), Alaska (0.67), Montana (0.66), Kentucky (0.64), Arkansas (0.61), and Indiana (0.58). The 10 jurisdictions with the lowest carbon intensities of GDP were the District of Columbia (0.02), New York (0.11), Massachusetts (0.12), California (0.13), Connecticut (0.15), Washington (0.15), Maryland (0.16), Oregon (0.18), New Hampshire (0.19), and New Jersey (0.20).

Existing authority. None.

Agency. IRS.

*Relevant legislation*. **S 1128** (116th, Sen. Whitehouse, D-RI); **S 940** (116th, Sen. Van Hollen, D-MD); **HR 4058** (116th, Rep. Rooney, R-FL).

# 7.2. Coordination of Regional Policy Implementation

#### Julia Haggerty, Department of Earth Sciences, Montana State University

The effects of the energy transition will vary widely across geographies,<sup>41</sup> highlighting the need to draw on local expertise and to coordinate policy at regional levels. Regional planning can strengthen the capacity of localities and communities to navigate the transition, work collaboratively with state and federal actors to implement strategic planning, and integrate energy system planning and economic development.<sup>141,142</sup> As recommended by a recent National Academies report,<sup>143</sup> we propose the establishment of regional transition coordination offices under DOC, which would direct the coordination effort. Its goals and authorities:

- To coordinate federal agency actions at the regional scale through the secondment of federal agency and departmental staff to regional offices.
- To host a coordinating council of regional governors and mayors that meets annually to establish high-level policy goals for the transition.
- To establish mechanisms for ensuring the effective participation of low-income communities, communities of color, and other disadvantaged communities in regional dialogue and decisionmaking about the transition to a carbon-neutral economy.
- To direct regional transition impact assessment studies conducted through a network of regional research and higher education institutions. These three-year projects would provide credible, accurate information to local, state, and regional

stakeholders about social and economic vulnerability under emerging transition scenarios; build regional datasets and models; provide knowledge services; guide regional research priorities that can guide federal research investments from all agencies; and conduct research both to guide decarbonization efforts and to evaluate outcomes for diverse communities.

• To convene regional transition planning focused on coordinating, leveraging, and engaging local visions and priorities at the regional scale and ensuring the effective and efficient deployment of public and private resources.

#### Costs

• \$300 million per year, based on \$30 million per year per regional center, with periodic review and renewal.

#### Benefits

- *Cost-effectiveness*. Intergovernmental coordination would enhance efficiencies in delivering programs.
- *Equity*. Ensuring that the regional offices involve all stakeholders will promote economic and environmental justice.

#### Existing authority. None.

Agencies. DOC Economic Development Administration, proposed lead, with USDA, DOE, HUD, EPA, DOI, DOL, Council of Economic Advisors, Small Business Administration, and existing regional commissions (e.g., Appalachian Regional Commission, Delta Regional Authority, Denali Commission). *Relevant legislation*. **HR 1512** (117th § 1002), Rep. Pallone (D-NJ).

## 8. References

- 1. National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine. Accelerating Decarbonization of the U.S. Energy System. National Academies Press (2021).
- Look, W., Raimi, D., Robertson, M., Higdon, J. & Propp, D. Enabling Fairness for Energy Workers and Communities in Transition. <u>https://www.rff.org/publications/reports/</u> enabling-fairness-for-energy-workers-and-communities-in-transition/ (2021).
- 3. Hernández, D. Understanding "energy insecurity" and why it matters to health. Social Science & Medicine 167, 1–10 (2016).
- EIA. One in Three U.S. Households Faces a Challenge in Meeting Energy Needs <u>https://</u> www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=37072 (2018).
- Memmott, T., Carley, S., Graff, M. & Konisky, D. M. Sociodemographic disparities in energy insecurity among low-income households before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. Nature Energy 6, 186–193 (2021).
- HHS. LIHEAP Custom Reports. https://liheappm.acf.hhs.gov/data\_warehouse/index. php?report=adHocQueries (2021).
- US Census Bureau. POV-01. Age and Sex of All People, Family Members and Unrelated Individuals. <u>https://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/demo/income-poverty/</u> cps-pov/pov-01.html#par\_textimage\_30 (2019).
- National Association of State Community Service Programs. Weatherization Assistance Program Funding Report PY 2019. <u>https://nascsp.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/</u> NASCSP-2019-WAP-Funding-Survey\_Final.pdf (2019).
- Pollin, R. & Chakraborty, S. Job Creation Estimates through Proposed Economic Stimulus Measures Modeling Proposals by Various U.S. Civil Society Groups; Macro-Level and Detailed Program-by-Program Job Creation Estimates. <u>https://www.peri.umass.</u> edu/images/SCfinal\_5-21-20.pdf (2020).
- DOE. Low-Income Household Energy Burden Varies Among States—Efficiency Can Help in All of Them. https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2019/01/f58/WIP-Energy-Burden\_final.pdf (2018).
- 11. HHS. LIHEAP and WAP Funding. https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/Funding/funding.htm (2021).
- 12. Cuellar, H. Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021. (2020).
- USDA. 2021 Congressional Justifications Rural Utilities Service. https://www. usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/rural-development-rural-utilities-service-fy2021-congressional-justifications.pdf (2021).
- EIA. Annual Electric Power Industry Report, Form EIA-861 detailed data files. https:// www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia861/ (2020).
- DOE. Recovery Act: Smart Grid Investment Grant (SGIG) Program. <u>https://www.ener-gy.gov/oe/information-center/recovery-act-smart-grid-investment-grant-sgig-pro-gram</u> (2016).

- DOE. A Glimpse of the Future Grid through Recovery Act Funding. <u>https://www.ener-gy.gov/sites/prod/files/2015/10/f27/OE%20ARRA%20Grid%20Modernization%20</u> Highlights%20october2015\_0.pdf (2015).
- EIA. Cost and Performance Characteristics of New Generating Technologies, Annual Energy Outlook 2021. <u>https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/assumptions/pdf/table\_8.2.pdf</u> (2021).
- Bracmort, K., Vann, A. & Stern, C. V. Hydropower: Federal and Nonfederal Investment. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R42579.pdf (2015).
- Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. Nonpowered federal dams with potential for non-federal hydropower development. <u>https://www.ferc.gov/sites/default/files/2020-</u> 04/10-17-19-notice.pdf (2019).
- NETL. Cost Estimation Methodology for NETL Assessments of Power Plant Performance. https://www.netl.doe.gov/projects/files/QGESSCostEstimationMethodologyforNETLAssessmentsofPowerPlantPerformance\_043011.pdf (2011).
- Grubert, E. Author estimates based on Job Creation Opportunities in Hydropower: Final Report. http://www.hydro.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/12/NHA\_JobsStudy\_Final-Report.pdf (2009).
- 22. Environmental Defense Fund. Building Energy and Sustainability Programs in Public Housing. <a href="http://edfclimatecorps.org/sites/edfclimatecorps.org/files/EDF-Climate-Corps-and-Public-Housing-fact-sheet.pdf">http://edfclimatecorps.org/sites/edfclimatecorps.org/sites/edfclimatecorps.org/files/EDF-Climate-Corps-and-Public-Housing-fact-sheet.pdf</a>.
- Harak, C. Up the Chimney: How HUD's Inaction Costs Taxpayers Millions and Drives Up Utility Bills for Low-Income Families. <u>http://www.nclc.org/images/pdf/pr-reports/</u> up\_the\_chimney\_082610.pdf (2010).
- 24. EPA. Energy Efficiency in Affordable Housing: A Guide to Developing and Implementing Greenhouse Gas Reduction Programs. https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/ files/2015-08/documents/affordable\_housing.pdf (2011).
- 25. Pacheco, C. M. et al. Homes of low-income minority families with asthmatic children have increased condition issues. Allergy Asthma Proc 35, 467–474 (2014).
- 26. New York City Housing Authority. NYCHA 2019 Fact Sheet. https://www1.nyc.gov/ assets/nycha/downloads/pdf/NYCHA-Fact-Sheet\_2019\_08-01.pdf (2019).
- 27. Council of Large Public Housing Authorities. Member Directory. https://clpha.org/ our-members/directory (2021).
- Philadelphia Housing Authority. Agency Overview Fact Sheet. http://www.pha.phila. gov/media/189728/pha\_fact\_sheet\_2020\_july\_10.pdf (2020).
- Council on Environmental Quality. Federal Government-Wide Performance Data. https://www.sustainability.gov/government\_data.html (2020).
- Nadel, S. & Perry, C. Electrifying Space Heating in Existing Commercial Buildings: Opportunities and Challenges. <u>https://www.aceee.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/b2004.</u> pdf (2020).
- Drehobl, A. Strategies for Energy Savings in Buildings. https://www.aceee.org/toolkit/2020/02/strategies-energy-savings-buildings (2020).

- GSA. Inventory of Owned and Leased Properties. https://catalog.data.gov/dataset/ inventory-of-owned-and-leased-properties-iolp (2021).
- EIA. Table C10. Total Energy Consuption Estimates, Real Gross Domestic Product, Ranked by State 2018. <u>https://www.eia.gov/state/seds/data.php?incfile=/state/seds/</u> sep\_sum/html/rank\_use\_gdp.html&sid=US (2018).
- Engel, H., Hensley, R., Knupfer, S. & Sahdev, S. Charging Ahead: Electric-Vehicle Infrastructure Demand. https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/automotive-and-assembly/our-insights/charging-ahead-electric-vehicle-infrastructure-demand (2018).
- Nicholas, M. Estimating Electric Vehicle Charging Infrastructure Costs across Major U.S. Metropolitan Areas. https://theicct.org/sites/default/files/publications/ICCT\_ EV\_Charging\_Cost\_20190813.pdf (2019).
- Murphy, C. et al. Electrification Futures Study: Scenarios of Power System Evolution and Infrastructure Development for the United States. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/</u> fy21osti/72330.pdf (2021).
- Larson, E. et al. Net-Zero America project. https://acee.princeton.edu/rapidswitch/ projects/net-zero-america-project/ (2020).
- DOE. Maps and Data U.S. Alternative Fueling Stations by Fuel Type. https://afdc. energy.gov/data/ (2019).
- Levin, T. President Biden Hopes to Build 500,000 New Electric Car Chargers by 2030. We Talked to 5 Experts about How to Make That Happen. https://www.businessinsider.com/joe-biden-electric-vehicle-charging-stations-plan-industry-experts-2030-2021-3 (2021).
- 40. Banzhaf, S., Ma, L. & Timmins, C. Environmental Justice: The Economics of Race, Place, and Pollution. Journal of Economic Perspectives 33, 185–208 (2019).
- 41. Carley, S. & Konisky, D. M. Justice and Equity Implications of the Clean Energy Transition. Nature Energy 1–9 (2020) doi:10.1038/s41560-020-0641-6.
- 42. Raimi, D. Environmental Remediation and Infrastructure Policies Supporting Workers and Communities in Transition. https://www.rff.org/publications/reports/environ-ment-infrastructure-fairness-workers-communities/ (2020).
- Morello-Frosch, R., Zuk, M., Jerrett, M., Shamasunder, B. & Kyle, A. D. Understanding the Cumulative Impacts Of Inequalities In Environmental Health: Implications For Policy. Health Affairs 30, 879–887 (2011).
- 44. Larsen, J., Wimberger, E., King, B. & Houser, T. A Just Green Recovery. https://rhg.com/ research/a-just-green-recovery/ (2020).
- 45. GAO. Superfund: EPA's Estimated Costs to Remediate Existing Sites Exceed Current Funding Levels, and More Sites Are Expected to Be Added to the National Priorities List. https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-10-380 (2010).
- 46. Maco, B. et al. Resilient Remediation: Addressing Extreme Weather and Climate Change, Creating Community Value. Remediation Journal 29, 7–18 (2018).
- 47. Currie, J., Greenstone, M. & Moretti, E. Superfund Cleanups and Infant Health. American Economic Review 101, 435–441 (2011).

- 48. Klemick, H., Mason, H. & Sullivan, K. Superfund Cleanups and Children's Lead Exposure. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 100, 102289 (2020).
- Kiaghadi, A., Rifai, H. S. & Dawson, C. N The Presence of Superfund Sites as a Determinant of Life Expectancy in the United States. Nature Communications 12, 1947 (2021).
- Gamper-Rabindran, S. & Timmins, C. Does Cleanup of Hazardous Waste Sites Raise Housing Values? Evidence of Spatially Localized Benefits. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 65, 345–360 (2013).
- Kiel, K. & Zabel, J. Estimating the Economic Benefits of Cleaning Up Superfund Sites: The Case of Woburn, Massachusetts. The Journal of Real Estate Finance and Economics 22, 163–184 (2001).
- 52. OSMRE. Abandoned Mine Land Inventory System (e-AMLIS). https://www.osmre.gov/ programs/AMLIS.shtm (2020).
- Dixon, E. Repairing the Damage: Cleaning Up the Land, Air, and Water Damaged by the Coal Industry before 1977. <u>https://ohiorivervalleyinstitute.org/wp-content/up-loads/2021/04/Dixon-AML-paper-4.11.21-1.pdf</u> (2021).
- 54. Northern Plains Resource Council. Doing It Right II: Job Creation through Colstrip Cleanup. https://northernplains.org/colstrip-jobs-study-2/ (2019).
- Williamson, J. M., Thurston, H. W. & Heberling, M. T. Valuing acid mine drainage remediation in West Virginia: benefit transfer with preference calibration. Environ Econ Policy Stud 8, 271–293 (2007).
- Williamson, J. M., Thurston, H. W. & Heberling, M. T. Valuing acid mine drainage remediation in West Virginia: a hedonic modeling approach. Ann Reg Sci 42, 987–999 (2008).
- EIA. Prime Supplier Sales Volume. <u>https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/pet\_cons\_prim\_dcu\_nus\_a.htm</u> (2021).
- EPA. Semiannual Report of UST Performance Measures: End of Fiscal Year 2020 (October 1, 2019 March 31, 2020). https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-11/ documents/ca-20-34.pdf (2020).
- 59. EPA. Frequent Questions About Underground Storage Tanks. https://www.epa.gov/ ust/frequent-questions-about-underground-storage-tanks (2021).
- Dowd, R. M. Leaking Underground Storage Tanks. Environmental Science & Technology 18, 309A-309A (1984).
- 61. Guignet, D. What Do Property Values Really Tell Us? A Hedonic Study of Underground Storage Tanks. Land Economics 89, 211–226 (2013).
- IOGCC. Idle and Orphan Oil and Gas Wells. https://iogcc.ok.gov/sites/g/files/ gmc836/f/2020\_03\_04\_updated\_idle\_and\_orphan\_oil\_and\_gas\_wells\_report\_0.pdf (2020).
- Raimi, D., Krupnick, A. J., Shih, J.-S. & Thompson, A. Decommissioning Orphaned and Abandoned Oil and Gas Wells: New Estimates and Cost Drivers. https://chemrxiv.org/ articles/preprint/Decommissioning\_Orphaned\_and\_Abandoned\_Oil\_and\_Gas\_Wells\_ New\_Estimates\_and\_Cost\_Drivers/14378483 (2021).

- 64. Raimi, D., Nerurkar, N. & Bordoff, J. Seeking Green Stimulus Consensus: Plugging Orphaned Oil and Gas Wells. https://www.rff.org/publications/reports/green-stimulus-oil-and-gas-workers-considering-major-federal-effort-plug-orphaned-and-abandoned-wells/ (2020).
- Haden Chomphosy, W. et al. Ecosystem Services Benefits from the Restoration of Non-Producing US Oil and Gas Lands. Nature Sustainability 1–8 (2021) doi:10.1038/ s41893-021-00689-4.
- 66. Hausman, C. & Raimi, D. Plugging the Leaks: Why Existing Financial Incentives Aren't Enough to Reduce Methane. https://kleinmanenergy.upenn.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/KC-013-Plugging-the-Leaks-Digest-singles.pdf (2019).
- Ravikumar, A. P. & Brandt, A. R. Designing Better Methane Mitigation Policies: The Challenge of Distributed Small Sources in the Natural Gas Sector. Environ. Res. Lett. 12, 044023 (2017).
- International Energy Agency. Methane Tracker: Reducing Methane Emissions from Oil and Gas Operations. https://www.iea.org/weo/methane/database/ (2019).
- Harmsen, J. H. M. et al. Long-Term Marginal Abatement Cost Curves Of Non-CO2 Greenhouse Gases. Environmental Science & Policy 99, 136–149 (2019).
- Jackson, R. B. et al. Natural Gas Pipeline Leaks Across Washington, DC. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 2051–2058 (2014).
- 71. McKain, K. et al. Methane Emissions from Natural Gas Infrastructure and Use in the Urban Region of Boston, Massachusetts. PNAS 112, 1941–1946 (2015).
- 72. Plant, G. et al. Large Fugitive Methane Emissions from Urban Centers Along the US East Coast. Geophysical Research Letters 46, 8500–8507 (2019).
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate Change 2013 The Physical Science Basis: Working Group I Contribution to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. http://ebooks.cambridge.org/ref/id/ CB09781107415324 (2014) doi:10.1017/CB09781107415324.
- Hausman, C. & Muehlenbachs, L. Price Regulation and Environmental Externalities: Evidence from Methane Leaks. Journal of the Association of Environmental and Resource Economists 6, 73–109 (2018).
- U.S. EPA. Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990-2018. https:// www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/inventory-us-greenhouse-gas-emissions-and-sinks (2020).
- ICF International. Economic Analysis of Methane Emission Reduction Potential from Natural Gas Systems. http://onefuture.us/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/ONE-Future-MAC-Final-6-1.pdf (2016).
- 77. Datu Research. Find and Fix: Job Creation in the Emerging Methane Leak Detection and Repair Industry. https://www.edf.org/sites/default/files/find-and-fix-datu-re-search.pdf (2017).
- 78. Carley, S. & Lawrence, S. Energy-Based Economic Development: How Clean Energy Can Drive Development and Stimulate Economic Growth. (Springer-Verlag, 2014).

- Levenda, A. M., Behrsin, I. & Disano, F. Renewable Energy for Whom? A Global Systematic Review of the Environmental Justice Implications of Renewable Energy Technologies. Energy Research & Social Science 71, 101837 (2021).
- Jolley, G. J., Khalaf, C., Michaud, G. & Sandler, A. M. The Economic, Fiscal, and Workforce Impacts of Coal-Fired Power Plant Closures in Appalachian Ohio. Regional Science Policy & Practice 11, 403–422 (2019).
- 81. Roemer, K., Raimi, D. & Glaser, R. Coal Communities in Transition: A Case Study of Colstrip, Montana. Washington, DC: Resources for the Future (2021).
- Shrivastava, P. & Kennelly, J. J. Sustainability and Place-Based Enterprise. Organization & Environment 26, 83–101 (2013).
- Bartik, T. J. Using Place-Based Jobs Policies to Help Distressed Communities. Journal of Economic Perspectives 34, 99–127 (2020).
- Housing Assistance Council. Taking Stock: Rural People, Poverty, and Housing in the 21st Century. <u>http://www.ruralhome.org/storage/documents/ts2010/ts\_full\_report.</u> pdf (2012).
- Michaud, G. Author calculations based on New HUD Study: \$26 Billion in Major Repairs Needed in Public Housing. https://archives.hud.gov/news/2011/pr11-132.cfm (2011).
- Michaud, G. Author calculations based on Lead Hazard Control and Healthy Homes. https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/36-LEADHAZREDUCT.PDF (2018).
- 87. Michaud, G. Author calculations based on Why Do Affordable Homes Matter? https:// nlihc.org/explore-issues/why-we-care#:~:text=Research%20shows%20that%20 the%20shortage,earnings%2C%20causing%20slower%20GDP%20growth (2018).
- Michaud, G. Author calculations based on A Place to Call Home: The Case for Increased Federal Investments in Affordable Housing. <u>https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/A-</u> Place-To-Call-Home.pdf (2018).
- 89. FCC. Fourteenth Broadband Deployment Report. https://www.fcc.gov/reports-research/reports/broadband-progress-reports/fourteenth-broadband-deployment-report (2021).
- Tucker, R., Goodenbery, J. & Loving, K. Unlocking the Value of Broadband for Electric Cooperative Consumer Members. https://www.cooperative.com/programs-services/ bts/Documents/Reports/Unlocking-the-Value-of-Broadband-for-Co-op-Consumer-Members\_Sept\_2018.pdf (2018).
- 91. Buckeye Hills Regional Council. Ohio Broadband Efforts: Observations and Suggestions - Executive Summary. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5bcf4ef5b2cf79f60ff-09deb/t/5dd840f70f1d78717703d0d5/1574453617635/4+BHRC+Comments+on+Ohio+Broadband+19+November+2019+final.pdf (2019).
- Michaud, G. Author calculations based on Advancing Broadband: A Foundation for Strong Rural Communities. <u>https://www.rd.usda.gov/sites/default/files/RBBreportV-</u> 5ForWeb.pdf (2011).
- Nevo, A., Turner, J. L. & Williams, J. W. Usage-Based Pricing and Demand for Residential Broadband. Econometrica 84, 411–443 (2016).

- 94. Morris, A. The Challenge of State Reliance on Revenue from Fossil Fuel Production. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/state-fiscal-implications-of-fossil-fuel-production-0809216-morris.pdf (2016).
- Newell, R. G. & Raimi, D. US State and Local Oil and Gas Revenue Sources and Uses. Energy Policy 112, 12–18 (2018).
- Morris, A. C., Kaufman, N. & Doshi, S. Revenue at Risk in Coal-Reliant Counties. <u>http://</u> www.nber.org/papers/w27307 (2020).
- 97. Raimi, D., Higdon, J., Singh, D. & Metcalf, G. The Fiscal Implications of Energy Transition. (Forthcoming).
- Appalachian Community Capital. Mission and History. https://appalachiancommunitycapitalcdfi.org/ (2021).
- CRS. Small Business Administration and Job Creation. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/ R41523.pdf (2020).
- 100. Rural Health Information Hub. Community Development Financial Institutions (CDFI) Program. https://www.ruralhealthinfo.org/funding/704 (2021).
- 101. Department of the Treasury. CDFI Certification. https://www.cdfifund.gov/programs-training/certification/cdfi (2021).
- 102. EDA. 2017 Assistance to Coal Communities. https://www.eda.gov/coal/2017/ (2020).
- EDA. FY 2020 EDA Public Works and Economic Adjustment Assistance Programs. U.S. Economic Development Administration <u>https://www.grants.gov/web/grants/view-op-portunity.html?oppId=321695</u> (2019).
- 104. EIA. Coal Data Browser. https://www.eia.gov/coal/data/browser/ (2020).
- BLS. All Employees, Coal Mining. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis <u>https://fred.stlou-isfed.org/series/CEU1021210001</u> (2020).
- 106. NASEO & EFI. The 2020 US Energy & Employment Report. https://www.usenergyjobs. org/ (2020).
- Foster, D., Nabahe, S. & Siu Hon Ng, B. Energy Workforce Development in the 21st Century. http://ceepr.mit.edu/files/papers/roosevelt-project/The-Roosevelt-Project-WP-7.pdf (2020).
- Muro, M., Tomer, A., Shivaram, R. & Kane, J. Advancing Inclusion through Clean Energy Jobs. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/2019.04\_metro\_Clean-Energy-Jobs\_Report\_Muro-Tomer-Shivaran-Kane.pdf (2019).
- Marschall, D. Workforce Intermediaries Advance Equity and Diversity through Apprenticeship. https://aflcio.org/2017/11/9/workforce-intermediaries-advance-equity-and-diversity-through-apprenticeship (2017).
- Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation. FY 2019 PBGC Projections Report. 49 https:// www.pbgc.gov/sites/default/files/fy-2019-projections-report.pdf (2019).
- Department of Labor. Improve Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation Multiemployer Solvency. https://www.pbgc.gov/sites/default/files/msar-fy2020-excerpt.pdf (2020).

- 112. Pascrell, B. Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020. H.R. 1865 (2019).
- 113. Yarmuth, J. A. H.R.1319 117th Congress (2021-2022): American Rescue Plan Act of 2021. (2021).
- Pollin, R. & Callaci, B. The Economics of Just Transition: A Framework for Supporting Fossil Fuel–Dependent Workers and Communities in the United States. Labor Studies Journal 44, 93–138 (2019).
- Yuskavage, R. & Fahim-Nader, M. Gross Domestic Product by Industry for 1947-86. https://apps.bea.gov/scb/pdf/2005/12December/1205\_GDP-NAICS.pdf (2005).
- 116. Yuskavage, R. & Pho, Y. Gross Domestic Product by Industry for 1987-2000. https:// apps.bea.gov/scb/pdf/2004/11November/1104GDP\_by\_Indy.pdf (2004).
- 117. BEA. GDP by Industy. https://www.bea.gov/data/gdp/gdp-industry (2021).
- 118. BLS. Databases, Tables & Calculators by Subject. https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/ CES3000000001?amp%253bdata\_tool=XGtable&output\_view=data&include\_ graphs=true (2021).
- 119. Biden White House. Executive Order on America's Supply Chains. https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/02/24/executive-order-on-americas-supply-chains/ (2021).
- 120. BGA. Rebuilding Green: The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act and the Green Economy. <u>https://www.bluegreenalliance.org/resources/rebuilding-green-the-ameri-</u> can-recovery-and-reinvestment-act-and-the-green-economy/ (2011).
- Gerstel, D. & Goodman, M. P. From Industrial Policy to Innovation Strategy: Lessons from Japan, Europe, and the United States. <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/industri-</u> al-policy-innovation-strategy-lessons-japan-europe-and-united-states (2020).
- DOE. Section 1705 Loan Program. https://www.energy.gov/lpo/section-1705-loan-program (2020).
- 123. Committee on Prospering in the Global Economy of the 21st Century: An Agenda for American Science and Technology, National Academy of Sciences, National Academy of Engineering, & Institute of Medicine (U.S.). Rising above the Gathering Storm: Energizing and Employing America for a Brighter Economic Future. (National Academies Press, 2007).
- 124. An Assessment of ARPA-E. (The National Academies Press, 2017).
- ARPA-E. ARPA-E Projects by State. <u>https://arpa-e.energy.gov/arpa-e-projects-by-state</u> (2020).
- 126. ARPA-E. Advanced Research Projects Agency-Energy Annual Report for FY 2018. https://arpa-e.energy.gov/sites/default/files/ARPA-E%20FY%2018%20Annual%20 Report\_Final%20PDF.pdf (2019).
- 127. Rogelj, J. et al. Chapter 2: Mitigation Pathways Compatible With 1.5°C in the Context of Sustainable Development. In Global Warming of 1.5°C: An IPCC Special Report on the Impacts of Global Warming of 1.5°C above Pre-Industrial Levels and Related Global Greenhouse Gas Emission Pathways, in the Context of Strengthening the Global Response to the Threat of Climate Change, Sustainable Development, and Efforts to Eradicate Poverty (2018).

- 128. Global CCS Institute. The Value of Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS). https://www. globalccsinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Thought-Leadership-The-Value-of-CCS-2.pdf (2020).
- California Department of General Services. Buy Clean California Act. https://www.dgs. ca.gov/PD/Resources/Page-Content/Procurement-Division-Resources-List-Folder/ Buy-Clean-California-Act (2021).
- 130. University of Washington. Buy Clean Washington Study. https://carbonleadershipforum.org/buy-clean-washington-study/ (2019).
- Dell, R. What's at Stake with Buy Clean. https://www.climateworks.org/blog/whats-atstake-with-buy-clean (2020).
- Foster, D., Nabahe, S. & Siu Hon Ng, B. Energy and Manufacturing in the United States. http://ceepr.mit.edu/files/papers/roosevelt-project/The-Roosevelt-Project-WP-8. pdf (2020).
- 133. Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act. https://www.tradecommissioner.gc.ca/sell2usgov-vendreaugou-vusa/procurement-marches/arra.aspx?lang=eng (2021).
- 134. EPA. Global Greenhouse Gas Emissions Data. https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/ global-greenhouse-gas-emissions-data (2017).
- Hydrogen Council. Hydrogen Scaling Up: A Sustainable Pathway for the Global Energy Transition. https://hydrogencouncil.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Hydrogen-scaling-up-Hydrogen-Council.pdf (2017).
- 136. Interagency Working Group on Social Cost of Greenhouse Gases. Technical Support Document: Social Cost of Carbon, Methane, and Nitrous Oxide. Interim Estimates under Executive Order 13990. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/ TechnicalSupportDocument\_SocialCostofCarbonMethaneNitrousOxide.pdf (2021).
- 137. Flannery, B., Hillman, J., Mares, J. & Porterfield, M. Framework Proposal for a US Upstream GHG Tax with WTO Compliant Border Adjustments: 2020 Update. https://www. rff.org/publications/reports/framework-proposal-us-upstream-ghg-tax-wto-compliant-border-adjustments-2020-update/ (2020).
- Bivens, J. Updated Employment Multipliers for the US Economy. Economic Policy Institute https://www.epi.org/publication/updated-employment-multipliers-for-the-u-s-economy/ (2019).
- 139. Larsen, J., Mohan, S., Marsters, P. & Herndon, W. Energy and Environmental Implications of a Carbon Tax in the United States. <u>https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/</u> report/energy-and-environmental-implications-carbon-tax-united-states (2018).
- 140. Hafstead, M. Carbon Pricing Calculator. https://www.rff.org/publications/data-tools/ carbon-pricing-calculator/ (2021).
- 141. Healey, P. Building Institutional Capacity through Collaborative Approaches to Urban Planning. Environ Plan A 30, 1531–1546 (1998).
- 142. Morrison, T. H. Developing a regional governance index: The institutional potential of rural regions. Journal of Rural Studies 35, 101–111 (2014).
- 143. Pacala et al. Accelerating Decarbonization of the U.S. Energy System. https://www.nap. edu/resource/25932/RH-decarbonization.pdf (2021).

